# Wisconsin Division of Public Health (DPH), Department of Health Services WIC: Evaluation of Telehealth Service Delivery Using Online Nutrition Education (ONE) Platform Final Report

#### Authors:

Erin Hennessy, PhD, MPH Alice Ammerman, DrPH Lauren Au, PhD, RD Alan Barnosky, MA Jonathan Blitstein, PhD Sheryl Cates, BA Kenneth Kwan Ho Chui, PhD Josephine Cialone, MS, RDN Sujata Dixit-Joshi, PhD Lisa Gualtieri, PhD Jeniffer Iriondo-Perez, MS Olga Khavjou, MA Elizabeth Krupinski, PhD Danielle Louder, BS Jerold Mande, MPH Parke Wilde, PhD Susan Woods, MD, MPH Catherine Wright, MS Qi (Harry) Zhang, PhD

#### Submitted by:

Friedman School of Nutrition Science and Policy Tufts University 150 Harrison Ave Boston, MA 02111

**Project Director:** Erin Hennessy, PhD, MPH

#### Submitted To:

Karen Castellanos-Brown, PhD, Project Officer and Pascasie Adedze, PhD, SNAS Liaison USDA, Food and Nutrition Service Braddock Metro Center II 1320 Braddock Place, Fifth Floor Alexandria, VA 22314

This study was conducted under Grant Number OPS-WIC Telehealth-FY19-Tufts-MA with the U.S. Department of Agriculture, Food and Nutrition Service.

**Suggested Citation**: Hennessy, Erin, et al., *Wisconsin Department of Health (DPH) WIC: Evaluation of Telehealth Service Delivery Using Online Nutrition Education (ONE) Platform Final Report.* Prepared by Friedman School of Nutrition Science and Policy, Tufts University for the U.S. Department of Agriculture, Food and Nutrition Service, September 2024. Project Officer: Karen Castellanos-Brown.

Available online at https://thiswic.nutrition.tufts.edu/

September 2024



Gerald J. and Dorothy R. Friedman School of Nutrition Science and Policy



USDA

Food and Nutrition Service U.S. DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE

# Acknowledgments

This project has been funded at least in part with Federal funds from the U.S. Department of Agriculture. The contents of this publication do not necessarily reflect the views or policies of the U.S. Department of Agriculture, and mention of trade names, commercial products, or organizations does not imply endorsement by the U.S. Government.

The Telehealth Intervention Strategies for Supplemental Nutrition Program for Women, Infants, and Children (THIS-WIC) team would like to thank the state and local agency staff who participated in this project and the WIC clients who participated in the evaluation of this work. We would like to thank the THIS-WIC Leadership Team and Advisory Board who have provided support, guidance, and feedback throughout the project. Finally, we would like to thank all the doctoral students and graduate and undergraduate research assistants whose efforts made this work possible.

We would also like to thank our collaborators at USDA/FNS, including the project officer Karen Castellanos-Brown, PhD, MSW, and the USDA/FNS WIC liaison Pascasie Adedze, PhD.

#### WI WIC Project Team

Kaila Baer, MPH, RDN, CD, CLC, WIC Nutrition Services Coordinator Terrell Brock, MPH, RDN, CD, WIC Regional Nutrition Consultant Melissa Dunlap, MS, RDN, CD, WIC Regional Nutrition Consultant Charissa Fritzen-Pedicini, MSPH, Epidemiologist, WIC and Nutrition Section Lindsey Heffernon, RD, CD, WIC Regional Nutrition Consultant Jennifer Johnson, RDN, CD, State WIC Training Coordinator/Staff Development Specialist Kari Malone, MPH, RDN, CD, WIC and Nutrition Section Manager, State WIC Director Erika Roling, RDN, CD, CLC, State WIC Nutritionist Wisconsin Division of Public Health (DPH), Department of Health Services WIC: Evaluation of Telehealth Service Delivery Using Online Nutrition Education (ONE) Platform

# Contents

Exe	cutive	e Sumn	nary	1
	Bacl	kground	1	1
	Proj	ect Ove	rview	1
	Find	ings		2
		Impler	nentation of ONE in WI	2
		Cost c	of ONE in WI	3
		Client	Experience with ONE in WI	3
	Rec	ommen	dations	3
1.	Bac	kgroun	d	1-1
	1.1	Need	for Telehealth Solution in Wisconsin	1-2
	1.2	Teleh	ealth Services and Solution Implementation Plan and Evaluation	1-2
		1.2.1	Planned Implementation of ONE	1-4
		1.2.2	Evolution of ONE Implementation	1-4
2.	Proj	ect Me	thods	2-1
	2.1	Resea	arch Questions	2-1
	2.2	WIC A	Agencies Participating in THIS-WIC Evaluation	2-1
	2.3	Data S	Sources for THIS-WIC Evaluation	2-1
		2.3.1	Management Information System Data	2-2
		2.3.2	Telehealth Solution Metadata	2-2
		2.3.3	Client and Staff Surveys	2-3
		2.3.4	Staff Key Informant Interviews	2-3
		2.3.5	Telehealth Solution Implementation Data	2-3
		2.3.6	Telehealth Solution Startup and Ongoing Implementation Cost Da 4	ıta 2-
	2.4	Data (	Collection for THIS-WIC Evaluation	2-4
		2.4.1	Management Information System Data	2-4
		2.4.2	Telehealth Solution Metadata	2-5
		2.4.3	Client and Staff Surveys	2-5
		2.4.4	Staff Key Informant Interviews	2-5
		2.4.5	Telehealth Solution Implementation Data	2-6
		2.4.6	Telehealth Solution Startup and Ongoing Implementation Cost Da	ıta 2-

	2.5	Sampl	e Description for THIS-WIC Evaluation	2-6	
		2.5.1	Client Survey Sample Size, Response Rate, Respondent Characteristics, and Representativeness	2-6	
		2.5.2	Staff Survey Sample Size, Response Rate, and Respondent Characteristics	2-7	
		2.5.3	Staff Key Informant Interviews Sample Size and Response Rate	2-8	
	2.6	Analyt	ic Approach	2-8	
		2.6.1	Aggregate MIS Analysis	2-8	
		2.6.2	ONE Metadata	2-8	
		2.6.3	Client and Staff Surveys	2-8	
		2.6.4	Staff Key Informant Interviews	2-9	
		2.6.5	ONE Implementation	2-10	
		2.6.6	ONE Startup and Ongoing Cost Analysis	2-10	
3.	Resu	ults: Im	plementation of Telehealth Services Using ONE		3-1
	3.1	Attitud	les Toward Telehealth	3-1	
	3.2	Readi	ness to Implement ONE	3-3	
		3.2.1	Telehealth Implementation Strategies	3-3	
		3.2.2	Staff Training	3-3	
	3.3	Satisfa	action with Telehealth Solution	3-7	
	3.4	Adopti	on of Telehealth Services	3-8	
		3.4.1	State Agency Led Quarterly Discussions with Local Agency Staff	3-8	
		3.4.2	ONE Use for Nutrition Education	3-10	
	3.5	Accep	tability of Telehealth Solution	3-10	
	3.6	Feasik	pility of Using Telehealth Solution	3-11	
	3.7	Improv	ved Accessibility of WIC Services for Clients	3-13	
	3.8	Frequ	ency of Travel and Travel Time	3-14	
	3.9	Startu	p Cost to Implement Telehealth Solution	3-15	
	3.10	Ongoi	ng Cost to Implement Telehealth Solution	3-16	
	3.11	Summ	ary of Findings	3-17	
4.	Resu	ults: Cl	ient Experiences with Telehealth Services and ONE Use		4-1
	4.1	Accep	tability of Telehealth Services	4-1	
	4.2	Adopti	on and Use of ONE Resources	4-2	
		4.2.1	Trends in ONE Account Activation	4-2	
		4.2.2	Trends in ONE Resources Viewed	4-3	

Wisconsin Division of Public Health (DPH), Department of Health Services WIC: Evaluation of Telehealth Service Delivery Using Online Nutrition Education (ONE) Platform

4.3	Barriers to Accessing WIC Services	.4-4
	4.3.1 Availability of Technology at Home	4-4
	4.3.2 Comfort with Technology and Frequency of Videochat Use	4-4
	4.3.3 Administrative-, Individual-, and Staff-level Barriers	4-6
4.4	Satisfaction with WIC Appointment	.4-7
4.5	Retention in WIC	.4-8
4.6	Intent to Change Dietary Behaviors	.4-8
4.7	Daily Fruit and Vegetable Intake	.4-9
4.8	Breastfeeding Practices	4-10
4.9	Trends in Breastfeeding Initiation and Exclusive Breastfeeding	4-10
4.10	WIC Benefit Redemption Patterns	4-11
4.11	Summary of Findings	4-12
Cond	clusions and Lessons Learned	
5.1	Implementation of Telehealth Services in WI	.5-1
5.2	Client Experience and Outcomes	.5-3
5.3	Lessons Learned	.5-3
5.4	Implications	.5-4

#### References

5.

#### Appendices

- WI.1. Technical Appendix
- WI.2. Secondary Data Sources and Variables
- WI.3. Primary Data Collection Tools
- WI.4. Supplemental Tables
- WI.5. Final Report from University of Wisconsin-Stout

5-1

1

Wisconsin Division of Public Health (DPH), Department of Health Services WIC: Evaluation of Telehealth Service Delivery Using Online Nutrition Education (ONE) Platform

# **Figures**

Number		Page
1-1.	ONE CPA Interface Example	1-3
1-2.	ONE Client User Interface Example	1-3

# **Tables**

#### Number

ES-1.	Staff Acceptability of Telehealth Appointments and Platform in Early and Late Phases in WI	ES-2
ES-2.	Client Preference to Receive WIC Services via Telehealth for Future Appointments in Intervention Agencies in WI	ES-3
2-1.	Staff-, Agency-, and Client-Level Research Questions in WI	2-2
3-1.	Staff Attitudes Toward Usefulness of Telehealth in WI	3-3
3-2.	Telehealth Training Duration and Frequency of Use in Early and Late Phases in WI	3-4
3-3.	Satisfaction with Telehealth in Early and Late Phases among Staff Survey Respondents in WI	3-7
3-4.	Trends in ONE Use and Appointment Length from Q2/2022 to Q1/2023 in WI	3-9
3-5.	ONE Use for Nutrition Education from Q3/2022 to Q1/2023 <sup>a</sup> in WI	.3-10
3-6.	Acceptability of ONE in Early and Late Phases among Staff Survey Respondents in WI	.3-10
3-7.	Feasibility of Using Telehealth in Early and Late Phases among Staff Survey Respondents in WI	.3-12
3-8.	Staff Perceptions of Improved Accessibility to WIC Services for Clients Because of Telehealth in Early and Late Phases in WI	.3-13
3-9.	Frequency of Travel and Travel Time to Other WIC Sites among Staff Survey Respondents in Early and Late Phases in WI	.3-15
3-10.	Telehealth Solution Startup Costs (April 2021–March 2022) in WI	.3-15
4-1.	Client Survey Respondents' Attitudes Toward Telehealth Services in Intervention Agencies in WI	4-2
<b>4-2</b> .	Change in Pending, Open Active, and Open Inactive ONE Accounts from Q2/2022 to Q1/2023 <sup>a</sup> in WI	4-3
4-3.	Trends in ONE Articles Shared and Viewed and Recipes Accessed by WIC Clients from Q2/2022 to Q1/2023 <sup>a</sup> in WI	4-3
4-4.	Availability of Technology at Home among Client Survey Respondents, Overall and in Intervention and Comparison Agencies in WI	4-5
4-5.	Comfort with Technology and Frequency of Videochat Use among Client Survey Respondents, Overall and in Intervention and Comparison Agencies in WI	4-6
<b>4-6</b> .	Barriers to Accessing WIC Services among Client Survey Respondents in Intervention and Comparison Agencies in WI	4-7
4-7.	Satisfaction with WIC Appointment among Client Survey Respondents in Intervention and Comparison Agencies in WI	4-7
<b>4-8</b> .	Multivariable Regression Examining Satisfaction with WIC Appointment Among Client Survey Respondents in Intervention and Comparison Agencies in WI	4-8
4-9.	Client Survey Respondents' Retention in WI WIC <sup>a</sup>	4-9

Page

Wisconsin Division of Public Health (DPH), Department of Health Services WIC: Evaluation of Telehealth Service Delivery Using Online Nutrition Education (ONE) Platform

4-10.	Intent to Change Dietary Behaviors Following the WIC Nutrition Education Lesson among Client Survey Respondents, Overall and in Intervention and Comparison Agencies in WI	4-9
4-11.	Daily Fruit and Vegetable Intake among Client Survey Respondents, Overall and in Intervention and Comparison Agencies in WI	4-10
4-12.	Breastfeeding Practices of Client Survey Respondents, Overall and in Intervention and Comparison Agencies in WI	4-11
4-13.	Trends in Breastfeeding Initiation and Exclusive Breastfeeding for 6 Months among WIC Clients in Intervention and Comparison Agencies Using Administrative Data in WI	4-11
4-14.	WIC Benefit Redemption Following Client Survey Completion in WI	4-12

# List of Acronyms

CFIR	Consolidated Framework for Implementation Research
CPA	Competent Professional Authority
FNS	Food and Nutrition Service
IRB	Institutional Review Board
MIS	Management Information System
ONE	Online Nutrition Education
PA	Priority Area
RD	Registered Dietitian
RFA	Request for Application
SE	Standard Error
THIS-WIC	USDA/Tufts Telehealth Intervention Strategies for WIC
USDA	U.S. Department of Agriculture
WI	Wisconsin
WIC	Supplemental Nutrition Program for Women, Infants, and Children

# **Terms and Definitions**

Term	Definition
Clinics	WIC clinics are locations where WIC clients receive services.
Comparison	WIC clinics that did not implement the telehealth intervention and where WIC clients had appointments via "usual care" mode.
Early phase	First quarter of implementation.
Intervention	WIC clinics that implemented the telehealth intervention.
Late phase	Final quarter of implementation.
Local agency	WIC administrative entity that oversees clinics where WIC clients receive services.
Open active accounts	ONE accounts activated and in use by the WIC client user.
Open inactive accounts	ONE accounts activated but not currently in use by the WIC client user.
Pending accounts	ONE accounts created but not yet activated by the WIC client user.
Remote	Remote appointments, services, communications, and contacts are those in which a WIC client connects with the WIC clinic from home, work, or some other location rather than in a clinic. In this report, the term "remote" refers to interactions that take place via telehealth, including by video and telephone.
Telehealth	As defined by the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, telehealth is the use of electronic communication and telecommunications technology to support long-distance clinical healthcare, patient and professional health-related education, public health, and health administration.
Usual care	Standard mode of delivery for WIC appointment. For THIS-WIC, during the COVID-19 pandemic under Federal waivers, usual care in WIC clinics was either telephone-based appointments or in clinic.
WIC benefit redemption	Calculated as the percentage of food benefits issued that are redeemed in whole or in part.
WIC client	All individuals who receive WIC services at the intervention and comparison agencies involved in the THIS-WIC evaluation and represent the entire agency-level caseload, not just those in the THIS-WIC evaluation. In working with the states engaged in this work, the THIS-WIC team recognizes that states differ in how they refer to individuals who receive WIC services. Some states prefer the term "WIC client," whereas others prefer "WIC participant." Because of this and potential confusion with the term "participation" in the context of an evaluation, we use the term "Client." We acknowledge that FNS's preferred term is "WIC participant."
WIC Client Survey respondent	Individuals who consented to participate in the study and responded to the THIS-WIC Client Survey. These individuals represent a subsample of all individuals who received WIC services at participating sites (WIC clients).

Wisconsin Division of Public Health (DPH), Department of Health Services WIC: Evaluation of Telehealth Service Delivery Using Online Nutrition Education (ONE) Platform

WIC client telehealth user	Individuals who used the telehealth solution (as documented by telehealth metadata); these individuals may or may not be survey respondents.
WIC retention	Retention in WIC was defined as those WIC clients who had available data on WIC benefit redemption in MIS after 180 days from survey completion date.
WIC Staff Survey respondent	Individuals who consented to participate in the study and responded to the THIS-WIC Staff Survey. These staff delivered nutrition education/breastfeeding support using telehealth at participating sites and agreed to take part in the survey.
WIC staff key informant interview respondent	Individuals who consented to participate in the study and took part in a WIC staff key informant interview. These staff delivered nutrition education/breastfeeding support using telehealth at participating sites and agreed to take part in the interview.

# **Executive Summary**

# Background

Telehealth has emerged as an integral approach to offering health services because it enhances access, increases convenience in scheduling and receiving services, and reduces costs. However, factors such as comfort level with digital technology, Internet availability, privacy and security concerns, and accessibility may be barriers to telehealth integration within the Special Supplemental Nutrition Program for Women, Infants, and Children (WIC). The Consolidated Appropriations Act of 2019 (Public Law 1166) authorized the allocation of \$5,000,000 for competitive telehealth grants to (1) supplement the nutrition education and breastfeeding support offered to individuals in the WIC program, and (2) decrease barriers to access WIC services. The U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA), Food and Nutrition Service (FNS) awarded a Cooperative Agreement to Tufts University and collaborators in Telehealth Intervention Strategies for WIC (THIS-WIC) to support the implementation and evaluation of telehealth services in WIC. THIS-WIC awarded grants and evaluated telehealth solutions across seven WIC State agencies: District of Columbia, Georgia, Michigan, North Carolina, South Carolina, Vermont, and Wisconsin (WI). This report describes the implementation and evaluation of telehealth services using Zoom and the Online Nutrition Education (ONE®) platform in WI.

# **Project Overview**

To offer telehealth services, WI collaborated with Nutrition Matters to customize the ONE program to deliver WIC nutrition education and breastfeeding support to WIC clients.\* The THIS-WIC evaluation in WI assessed the implementation of telehealth services using the ONE program and compared staff-, agency-, and client-level outcomes for intervention (modified telehealth service delivery) and comparison agencies (phone-based or in-person service delivery). Between April 2022 (Q2/2022) and March 2023 (Q1/2023), five local agencies offered telehealth services and served as intervention agencies, and six offered usual care and served as comparison agencies.

Implementation evaluation findings are based on data collected from the WI Management Information System (MIS), State responses to the Implementation Tracking Tool, metadata from the ONE platform, the THIS-WIC Staff Survey, and key informant interviews. Outcome evaluation findings are based on data collected from MIS, metadata from the ONE platform, and the THIS-WIC Client Survey.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>\*</sup> WIC clients refers to all individuals who receive WIC services at the intervention and comparison agencies involved in the THIS-WIC evaluation and represent the entire agency-level caseload, not just those in the THIS-WIC evaluation. The THIS-WIC team recognizes that States engaged in this work differ in how they refer to individuals who receive WIC services. Some States prefer to use the term "WIC client," whereas other States prefer "WIC participant." Because of this and potential confusion with the term "participant" in the context of an evaluation, this report uses the term "client."

# **Findings**

#### Implementation of ONE in WI

During implementation, WIC agencies experienced considerable staff turnover related to the COVID-19 pandemic. The infant formula crisis contributed to staff burnout. These major external events resulted in considerable variability in staff capacity to adopt telehealth. Staff acknowledged the engagement and support of local and State agency staff, particularly the reduced lag time in responses to questions regarding use of the telehealth platform and data sharing to understand staff and client use and engagement with the telehealth platform. Staff also appreciated the breadth and depth of training resources available and gave high marks to the videos and PDF versions in easy-to-read language.

In general, WIC staff found it easy to use the ONE platform, had favorable attitudes toward delivering WIC services via telehealth, and expressed interest in continuing to use ONE (Table ES-1). Staff perceived that offering telehealth services not only aligned the WIC service delivery model with other healthcare providers, but it also addressed travel, time, cost, and other barriers experienced by clients, ultimately building rapport, improving client participation and retention, and expanding access to WIC services. Some staff also noted that offering access to evidence-based resources would help retain WIC clients and elevate the importance of WIC nutrition education.

	Early	Late	
	N=20	N=12	
Statement <sup>a</sup>	Mean (9	5% CI)	p-value <sup>b</sup>
I find ONE to be easy to use.	4.12 (3.83, 4.40)	4.32 (3.98, 4.65)	0.122
With telehealth, I am able to provide services for WIC participants who would usually miss their appointments.	4.66 (4.44, 4.89)	4.77 (4.49, 5.04)	0.477
I would like to continue using ONE to provide WIC services.	4.50 (4.26, 4.74)	4.78 (4.42, 5.13)	0.203

# Table ES-1. Staff Acceptability of Telehealth Appointments and Platform in Early and Late Phases in WI

Source: THIS-WIC Staff Survey

<sup>a</sup> Responses were assessed on a 5-point Likert scale, where 1=Strongly disagree and 5=Strongly agree.

<sup>b</sup> p-values are based on mixed effect linear regression, controlling for repeated measurements at the individual level.

However, staff discussed difficulties with promoting and encouraging clients to use the ONE platform synchronously, and some noted that client circumstances precluded them from synchronous resource sharing. Some staff indicated that synchronous resource sharing increased their appointment time, as they had to assist clients with account setup, password recovery, and navigation and walk them through the process of viewing resources shared

synchronously. Staff also noted that client preferences and comfort should drive the appointment mode.

#### Cost of ONE in WI

Overall, the startup cost to offer telehealth services was \$663,211, of which about 81 percent was spent on contracted services, 10 percent on equipment, and 7 percent on labor. Ongoing median costs per appointment and per enrollment were higher at intervention agencies than at comparison agencies.

#### **Client Experience with ONE in WI**

WIC clients found telehealth appointments to be a highly acceptable approach for receiving WIC services and expressed a preference to continue the same way in the future (**Table ES-2**). Metadata on ONE use indicated a slow start but gradual increase in resources accessed over time (from less than 1 percent in Q2/2022 to 25 percent in Q1/2023). Clients who had activated their ONE account accessed resources available on the ONE platform, particularly recipes.

Statement	N	Strongly Disagree %	Disagree %	Neither Agree nor Disagree %	Agree %	Strongly Agree %
I would like to receive services the same way at my next WIC appointment.	357	0.0	0.8	8.4	26.6	64.1

Table ES-2.	Client Preference to Receive WIC Services via Telehealth for Future
	Appointments in Intervention Agencies in WI

Source: THIS-WIC Client Survey

Satisfaction and experience with WIC appointments and intent to change dietary behaviors did not differ significantly between respondents in the intervention and comparison agencies. Breastfeeding initiation and exclusive breastfeeding rates differed significantly between respondents from intervention and comparison agencies, likely due to demographic differences rather than mode of service delivery—breastfeeding practices were assessed immediately after respondents' telehealth appointment, and these practices are not likely to change based on a single appointment.

## **Recommendations**

WIC staff provided the following recommendations:

- A slow rollout will facilitate addressing user (staff and client) issues and challenges in an efficient manner and promote better uptake.
- High-level staff engagement and peer support are critical to ensuring staff comfort and use.

- Comprehensive and ongoing training is critical to prepare staff for providing telehealth services. Depending on their experience, staff may need additional time to become familiar with conducting telehealth appointments and synchronous resource sharing.
- Training staff to promote the use of telehealth services and resources among clients may lead to increased uptake.
- Having support staff to assist clients with account setup, password recovery, and other issues will result in appointments that are completed in the scheduled duration with no adverse consequences for subsequent appointments with other clients.
- Having an integrated system to schedule and conduct telehealth appointments and document outcomes can facilitate staff adoption and use.
- Expanding the topics and languages of resources available in the telehealth platform will facilitate wider access.
- Clients should be provided with the option to schedule appointments in a mode (inperson or remote) that works best for them.
- Marketing telehealth services to clients is necessary to build client confidence in adoption and use.

# 1. Background

Telehealth technology allows healthcare providers to communicate with patients remotely, through a two-way, synchronous channel. It has emerged as an integral approach to offering healthcare services and could become a standard of care soon. For the Special Supplemental Nutrition Program for Women, Infants, and Children (WIC), telehealth may facilitate access to services in rural areas or in areas with staffing shortages, improve efficiency without higher net costs, and reduce travel and wait time, making it convenient to schedule and receive timely care services. However, factors such as comfort level with digital technology, Internet availability, privacy and security concerns, and accessibility dictate the quality of client experience and may be barriers to telehealth integration within WIC. Understanding variations in telehealth use and adoption by staff and clients is necessary to inform telehealth use policies.

The Consolidated Appropriations Act of 2019 (Public Law 1166) authorized the allocation of \$5,000,000 for competitive telehealth grants to (1) supplement the nutrition education and breastfeeding support offered to individuals in the WIC program, and (2) decrease barriers to accessing WIC services.<sup>1</sup> The U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA), Food and Nutrition Service (FNS) awarded a Cooperative Agreement to Tufts University and collaborators in Telehealth Intervention Strategies for WIC (THIS-WIC) to support the implementation and evaluation of telehealth services in WIC. Through a competitive Request for Application (RFA) process, state agencies submitted proposals to implement projects focused on one of two Priority Areas (PA):

- PA I: Implement an existing telehealth solution to ensure timely access to nutritional or breastfeeding support for WIC clients by qualified professionals.
- PA II: Develop and implement an online (mobile-friendly) resource or tool to provide nutritional or breastfeeding support to WIC clients that is within the scope of the nutrition education and/or breastfeeding support offered in the WIC clinic by qualified professionals, including Registered Dietitians (RD), Certified Lactation Consultants, and International Board-Certified Lactation Consultants.

THIS-WIC awarded grants and evaluated telehealth solutions across seven WIC state agencies:

- PA I: District of Columbia, Georgia, Michigan, Wisconsin
- PAI II: North Carolina, South Carolina, Vermont

In addition, THIS-WIC provided technical assistance to all agencies throughout the study to support the adoption of telehealth and the evaluation of telehealth interventions. The COVID-19 pandemic sharply increased public and agency attention on remote access to services and elevated the relevance of telehealth solutions. The project was funded and designed before the pandemic, and some aspects of the design were modified to account for USDA COVID-19 waivers. Specifically, prior to COVID-19, THIS-WIC planned to evaluate the impact of delivery of WIC nutrition education and breastfeeding support services via telehealth compared to usual care (i.e., in-person appointments). During COVID-19, with physical presence waivers in place,

the majority of appointments in intervention and comparison agencies were remote and telephone-based. This report focuses on the implementation and outcomes of **telehealth** service delivery in WI using the Online Nutrition Education (ONE<sup>®</sup>) platform.

# **1.1 Need for Telehealth Solution in Wisconsin**

About 19 percent of WI's WIC population resides in rural parts of the State, affecting both client participation and WIC clinic operations. Annual WIC participation in WI steadily declined from 203,790 in 2008 to 142,220 in 2019: 39,460 pregnant, breastfeeding, and non-breastfeeding postpartum individuals; 73,756 children; and 29,004 infants.<sup>2</sup> From the client perspective, drive time, cost of gas, and access to reliable transportation are the main barriers that families in rural areas face in accessing WIC services. Often, families drive 30 minutes each way and/or travel through challenging weather conditions to get to the nearest WIC clinic for their appointment. All local agencies in WI must have an RD on staff. Few staff are bilingual, so WI WIC relies on telephone interpretation services. Although education materials are available in other languages, they are direct translations from the English versions. These materials are not culturally specific, making it difficult to counsel and connect with WIC clients. Additionally, several local agencies in rural areas face challenges recruiting and retaining RDs to conduct onsite appointments. To ensure that all clinics have access to an RD, several local agencies have hired a remote RD/Competent Professional Authority (CPA) to conduct appointments remotely. WI received THIS-WIC funding to implement and evaluate a telehealth solution to meet a need for digital nutrition education that is engaging, culturally appropriate, and accessible remotely.

# 1.2 Telehealth Services and Solution Implementation Plan and Evaluation

In collaboration with WI WIC, Nutrition Matters<sup>®</sup>, WI's nutrition education provider, customized an online, mobile-friendly nutrition education platform: ONE. ONE was developed as a mobileoptimized website, designed to be used on mobile devices without requiring large amounts of memory and data. It includes resources in English and Spanish and can be accessed via computer, tablet, or smartphone.

ONE was designed to support WIC staff by providing nutrition and breastfeeding guidance through access to and synchronous sharing of visual nutrition education tools for CPAs and evidence-based digital nutrition education resources for clients, including educational information, interactive lessons, and recipes (see Figure 1-1 for CPA interface). All nutrition tools include talking points and sample questions for staff to reference when using the tools in participant-centered counseling. Once established, user profiles are linked to a WIC client's Family ID in MIS. In addition, WIC staff documented ONE tool use during appointments in MIS in the Nutrition Education field. WIC clients have a separate user interface and set up their own account with ONE, often with assistance from WIC staff. Once logged in, WIC clients have access to a variety of nutrition education and breastfeeding articles and resources (see Figure 1-2 for client user interface). Key features of ONE include the following:

#### Enhanced nutrition education provided by

CPAs: During remote appointments, the platform enables CPAs to access interactive nutrition education tools (visuals and other materials) instantly and share relevant materials in real time with clients directly through ONE by "pushing" these materials to users' ONE accounts. Although ONE does not yet have a built-in video sharing capability at the time of this evaluation, screen sharing between the CPA and client is possible through a thirdparty method (e.g., videoconferencing via Zoom or Microsoft Teams). The ONE platform also allows CPAs to see what articles have been shared with, and accessed by, WIC clients to support continuity of care.

 Supplementary nutrition education: During remote appointments, CPAs can access additional nutrition Figure 1-1. ONE CPA Interface Example



#### Figure 1-2. ONE Client User Interface Example



resources (such as educational information, recipes, and videos) and share them with clients for enhanced counseling sessions and reference following the appointment.

 Online secondary nutrition education lessons: The ONE platform includes 17 shortform interactive nutrition education lessons that can be accessed and completed independently. These lessons can be recommended by CPAs to support WIC clients' individualized goals and pushed to WIC clients via ONE, and the platform allows CPAs to see which lessons have been completed.

In the later phase of implementation, WI also involved Spanish-speaking WIC clients to design, test, and provide feedback on the cultural relevance of the nutrition education tools and materials featured on the ONE platform (see **Appendix WI.5**).

#### 1.2.1 Planned Implementation of ONE

WI planned for staff to use ONE synchronously with WIC clients for remote appointments (i.e., the WIC provider and client both logged into the platform to facilitate real-time resource sharing, including sharing of visual materials to guide education, promote dialogue, and support goal setting). WI planned to reinforce use of these materials during appointments via materials shared with WIC clients after the remote appointment, including for secondary nutrition education. In addition, WI planned to integrate a messaging feature into ONE to allow WIC clients and staff to communicate between appointments, either in real time if both parties were logged in at the same time or in a manner like text messaging.

#### **1.2.2 Evolution of ONE Implementation**

Before and during the implementation of ONE, WI made changes to ONE and adjusted the way it was used by participating local agencies in response to staff feedback and input from Nutrition Matters. The messaging feature was not integrated into ONE due to technical complications that made its deployment unfeasible during the THIS-WIC evaluation timeline. However, WIC clients were able to follow up with a CPA with any questions by calling their WIC clinic. In addition, during training and the early phase of implementation, WIC staff communicated that using ONE in conjunction with videoconferencing (e.g., Zoom-based video appointments) was cumbersome. Therefore, the WI State team focused on supporting WIC staff in getting comfortable with using ONE and not requiring or pushing the use of Zoom-based remote telehealth appointments. Ultimately, WI local agency staff primarily used ONE asynchronously, with the WIC staff member logged in and reviewing ONE resources with the client during appointments, but the WIC client was **not** viewing those materials at the same time. In later stages of implementation, some WIC clinics offered ONE with Zoom-based appointments, but utilization remained low. Finally, because of the low client account activation rate, in the later stage of implementation, local agency staff were able to email PDF resources included in the ONE platform and discussed during appointments directly to WIC clients; clients could review these resources synchronously during the appointments or asynchronously at their convenience.

The WI State agency team and the THIS-WIC team worked collaboratively on the evaluation to assess impact and intermediate, process, and cost outcomes, comparing the use of ONE to usual care in select local agencies.

# 2. Project Methods

WI used a quasi-experimental design to examine whether the use of ONE increased access and reduced costs while increasing or maintaining client satisfaction and other outcomes over a 12-month period. Overall, THIS-WIC used the five-stage model for comprehensive research on telehealth developed by Fatehi and colleagues<sup>3</sup> to guide the overall design of the telehealth research study (see **Appendix WI.1** for more details on the model). The evaluation was focused on the use of ONE for nutrition education during remote appointments with a CPA.

# 2.1 Research Questions

THIS-WIC examined several research questions to understand the implementation and impact of ONE when added to WIC standard operating procedures for nutrition education (**Table 2-1**) and whether ONE could overcome known barriers to WIC participation and retention by enhancing existing care practices. In the wake of COVID-19, THIS-WIC worked closely with the WI State agency to understand changes to usual practices during implementation (e.g., offering telephone-based appointments as "usual care"). WI Implementation Tracking Tools were created to document and understand service delivery in intervention and comparison agencies throughout the evaluation period.

# 2.2 WIC Agencies Participating in THIS-WIC Evaluation

Through an open application process, WI selected 13 local agencies, representing each of the State's five regions, to participate in the assessment. These agencies were split between rural and urban designation\* and randomized to the intervention (n=7) or comparison (n=6) group. Local agency engagement funds were allocated to agencies participating in the grant; the funds were specific to grant activities. Comparison agencies were offered access to ONE after the conclusion of the THIS-WIC evaluation, followed by a wider statewide rollout. Shortly after the project began, two agencies (one intervention and one comparison) dropped out. Ultimately, the ONE evaluation included six WIC agencies in the intervention group and five WIC agencies in the comparison group. Appendix WI.1 lists the local agencies involved in the evaluation.

# 2.3 Data Sources for THIS-WIC Evaluation

This study used newly collected and extant quantitative and qualitative data to assess processes and outcomes. The data sources included (1) Management Information System (MIS) data, (2) telehealth metadata collected directly by ONE, (3) Client Survey data, (4) Staff Survey data, (5) staff key informant interview data, (6) implementation data, and (7) cost data. **Appendix WI.1** lists the leader for developing and collecting these data.

<sup>\*</sup> Rural areas were defined as counties in which 50 percent or more of the total population reside in a rural area as defined by the 2010 census.

	Staff and Agency Levels			
•	What was the staff attitude toward the telehealth solution?	-	What was the perceived feasibility of using the telehealth solution to provide WIC services?	
•	What was the staff level of readiness to implement the telehealth solution?	•	Did staff perceive telehealth services to make WIC services more accessible for WIC clients?	
•	What was the staff level of satisfaction with the telehealth solution?	•	Did offering telehealth services affect staff travel (frequency and time) to clinics?	
•	What was the staff level of telehealth solution adoption?	•	What was the startup cost of a telehealth solution in WIC?	
•	What was the staff acceptability of the telehealth solution?	•	What was the ongoing cost of offering WIC services at the intervention and comparison agencies?	
	Client Level			
•	What was the level of telehealth solution adoption among clients in the intervention agencies?	•	What was the daily fruit and vegetable intake in the intervention and comparison agencies?	
•	What was the level of satisfaction with WIC services in the intervention and comparison agencies?	-	How did rates of breastfeeding initiation and duration differ among those in the intervention and	
•	What was the perceived acceptability (accessibility and feasibility) of WIC services in the intervention and comparison agencies?	-	What was the food benefit redemption among those in the intervention and comparison agencies?	
•	What were the perceived barriers to attending WIC appointments in the intervention and comparison agencies?	-	What was the client retention rate among those in the intervention and comparison agencies?	
•	What was the intent to change dietary behaviors in the intervention and comparison agencies?			

#### Table 2-1. Staff-, Agency-, and Client-Level Research Questions in WI

#### 2.3.1 Management Information System Data

WI's MIS included administrative data at two levels: the microlevel (individual-level MIS data from WIC clients who complete the Client Survey) and the macrolevel (aggregate MIS data from all clients at participating local agencies). See **Appendix WI.2** for the list of MIS data provided by WI.

#### 2.3.2 Telehealth Solution Metadata

The metadata included variables to indicate client status on ONE account activation, such as number of clients with account created but not yet activated (pending), number of clients with open active accounts, number of clients with open inactive accounts, and percentage of active accounts. The metadata also captured information on sharing and use of ONE tools/resources, number of lessons completed, and recipes viewed. See **Appendix WI.2** for a list of variables in the metadata.

#### 2.3.3 Client and Staff Surveys

#### 2.3.3.1 Client Survey

The Client Survey was developed by THIS-WIC using existing valid/reliable tools<sup>4-18</sup> to assess accessibility, barriers, satisfaction, and attitudes toward using telehealth. WI reviewed the survey to ensure that it captured key aspects of its telehealth solution, that it had a low respondent burden and easy-to-follow format, and that the literacy level was appropriate for the WIC clients served. The Client Survey was pilot tested with WIC clients (n=11) in a local agency not participating in the THIS-WIC evaluation, and the average survey completion time was less than 5 minutes. Pilot testing results were used to clarify wording and improve navigability. The final survey included 37 questions, with an expected respondent burden of 10 minutes. The survey was translated into universal Spanish. See **Appendix WI.3** for the English- and Spanish-language versions of the Client Survey.

#### 2.3.3.2 Staff Survey

THIS-WIC developed the Staff Survey to assess staff satisfaction with telehealth, accessibility and acceptability of the solution, and staff attitudes toward and readiness for telehealth use. The survey items are drawn from reliable/valid instruments,<sup>9, 16, 19-25</sup> along with additional demographic questions and covariates (e.g., years of experience working at WIC). As with the Client Survey, a research survey methodologist reviewed the Staff Survey to ensure comprehension and readability. The final staff English-language survey included 25 questions, and the average completion time was 15 minutes. See **Appendix WI.3** for the Staff Survey.

#### 2.3.4 Staff Key Informant Interviews

Local WIC agency staff and directors implementing ONE were invited to participate in key informant interviews. The interview guides were developed by THIS-WIC in collaboration with the state agencies; the questions were informed by the RE-AIM<sup>26</sup> (Reach, Effectiveness, Adoption, Implementation, and Maintenance) Framework and Consolidated Framework for Implementation Research (CFIR)<sup>27</sup> to assess key implementation aspects (e.g., relative advantage, compatibility, complexity, trialability). Once developed, the guide was tested and refined based on a mock interview conducted with a THIS-WIC Advisory Board member who is a former WIC State agency director. Interview findings were used to understand the diffusion of telehealth solutions, activities undertaken to ensure successful implementation, and modifications to workflow to address challenges.

Interviews were scheduled for 60 minutes. See **Appendix WI.3** for the discussion guide for staff and local agency director interviews.

#### 2.3.5 Telehealth Solution Implementation Data

Telehealth implementation data were obtained from two sources: a 46-item Implementation Tracking Tool completed by the WI WIC State agency project team in the early, mid, and late phases of implementation; and a summary of quarterly guided discussions with local agency staff, led by WI State agency leads.

#### 2.3.5.1 Implementation Tracking Tool

To assess implementation adoption, the THIS-WIC project management team developed the Implementation Tracking Tool with a menu of 46 implementation strategies (e.g., identify and prepare champions) from the Expert Recommendations for Implementing Change (ERIC) study.<sup>28</sup> THIS-WIC projects were not expected to implement all 46 strategies but rather to select those that aligned best with their overall goals. See **Appendix WI.3** for the Implementation Tracking Tool.

#### 2.3.5.2 Quarterly Guided Discussions

The WI WIC State agency tracked implementation of ONE at intervention agencies quarterly. Questions were developed by the WI State agency team. See **Appendix WI.3** for the discussion guide.

#### 2.3.6 Telehealth Solution Startup and Ongoing Implementation Cost Data

To understand the costs of implementing and sustaining delivery of WIC services via telehealth compared with usual care, THIS-WIC collected startup cost data from the intervention agencies and ongoing costs from intervention and comparison agencies. Examples of startup costs included purchase of videoconference software license/app development, purchase of new equipment, and staff training. Ongoing costs are those required to deliver nutrition education and breastfeeding services. For intervention agencies that implemented ONE, ongoing costs for the period after the solution was implemented included annual costs related to maintaining the telehealth solution (e.g., ongoing training, licensure, administrative time). See Appendix WI.3 for the ongoing cost tracking tool.

## 2.4 Data Collection for THIS-WIC Evaluation

The Tufts University Institutional Review Board (IRB) was the IRB of record for all aspects of the ONE evaluation. The Tufts IRB reviewed all protocols and data collection materials for the Staff Survey, key informant staff interviews led by THIS-WIC, the Client Survey, MIS data collection, and telehealth metadata collection by the WI State agency and/or local agencies.

Before the start of data collection, THIS-WIC principal investigators and study personnel completed human subject protection training, in line with the requirements of the IRB overseeing the protocol. In addition, THIS-WIC designed and provided virtual training delivered via Zoom to state and local agency personnel relevant to their involvement in the project. The training covered implementation and evaluation aspects of the work, including details on the study and an overview of human subjects' research protection. This training was recorded to be available as a refresher and for new staff who came on board after the start of implementation.

#### 2.4.1 Management Information System Data

At the study's onset, WI provided microlevel data weekly to THIS-WIC, allowing the study team to review the data and provide WI feedback to address data quality and integrity questions. After the processes were established, WI reported these microlevel data monthly for the rest of the study. WI also reported macrolevel data quarterly for all intervention and comparison agencies.

#### 2.4.2 Telehealth Solution Metadata

WI provided quarterly deidentified telehealth metadata from intervention agencies. These data were captured by ONE at each local intervention agency and were collected directly in ONE and/or documented in WI's MIS and delivered to the THIS-WIC team quarterly during the intervention period.

#### 2.4.3 Client and Staff Surveys

#### 2.4.3.1 Client Survey

WI used Alchemer (Alchemer, Louisville, CO), a secure web-based survey platform, to program and administer the Client Survey. Clients at intervention and comparison agencies were invited to complete the survey. After completing an eligible nutrition education or breastfeeding support session, WIC clients received a survey link via email or text message or directly via ONE. WI had planned to send the survey link to clients from intervention agencies directly via ONE. However, survey completion rates were low due to the low use of ONE, resulting in a change in data collection methodology by adding email or text message survey links for both the intervention and comparison groups. WIC clients who completed a survey were eligible to be entered to receive one of eight \$25 fuel gift cards drawn randomly every quarter over the study period and distributed by the WI State agency. The WI State agency provided deidentified client survey data for intervention and comparison agencies to THIS-WIC.

#### 2.4.3.2 Staff Survey

WI provided a list of eligible staff (n=27) (i.e., those who were responsible for delivering nutrition education/breastfeeding support at intervention agencies) and their email addresses to THIS-WIC. THIS-WIC sent an invitational email with a link to the Staff Survey to all eligible staff. In WI, surveys were distributed electronically through Qualtrics three times during the intervention: (1) in the first quarter after implementation began (early phase), (2) at a second timepoint for staff who did not have the opportunity to use the telehealth solution during the first quarter (e.g., low client uptake of solution), and (3) in the last quarter of project implementation (late phase). Up to two email reminders were sent to eligible staff who did not complete a survey, and reminders were sent 1 week and 2 weeks after the initial outreach. Incentives were not provided to WIC staff for completion of surveys, in compliance with federal and/or state policies.

#### 2.4.4 Staff Key Informant Interviews

The THIS-WIC team used a semi-structured interview guide to conduct key informant interviews via Zoom in the early and late phases (first and last quarter) of the project implementation period. The interviews were scheduled for 1 hour and audio recorded digitally. Incentives were not provided to WIC staff for completion of key informant interviews, in compliance with federal and/or state policies.

#### 2.4.5 Telehealth Solution Implementation Data

Implementation data were collected using two methods—WI State agency led quarterly guided discussions (**Appendix WI.4**) with local agency staff and responses to the implementation tracking menu (**Appendix WI.4**)—for the startup (pre-implementation), midway, and endpoint or late phase of implementation.

#### 2.4.6 Telehealth Solution Startup and Ongoing Implementation Cost Data

For startup costs, THIS-WIC extracted data from original project budgets provided by each subgrantee at the time of award. This included information on all staff working on startup activities (both paid for from the grant and in-kind contributions), equipment used in startup activities (both paid for from the grant and in-kind contributions), and contracted services supporting startup activities. THIS-WIC followed up with WI State agency staff to obtain missing data and clarify cost-related questions, and updated the cost tracking tools to ensure all costs were captured prior to analysis. This information included program implementation and evaluation for staff members and other resources, identified in-kind staff and resources not listed in budgets, and details on the services provided in contracts.

For ongoing costs of delivering services, the WI State agency completed an Excel-based cost collection tool reporting on the resources used to provide services in 1 month and the number of clients served. The tool captured all staff, infrastructure and equipment, supplies, contracted services, overhead, and travel used for providing services at intervention and comparison agencies. The resource data were combined with the reported number of monthly appointments and enrollments to generate the cost per appointment and enrollment. THIS-WIC collected costs for a typical month prior to telehealth implementation for fiscal year 2019 (initial) and an average of the first 6 months (midpoint) and last 6 months (endpoint) of implementation. THIS-WIC reviewed completed cost instruments submitted by the WI State agency to ensure that data entries were correct and reasonable and conducted follow-up to resolve data issues.

# 2.5 Sample Description for THIS-WIC Evaluation

Primary data were collected from the WIC Client and Staff Surveys. Key informant interviews were also conducted with WIC staff.

# 2.5.1 Client Survey Sample Size, Response Rate, Respondent Characteristics, and Representativeness

WIC clients who received nutrition education during a remote appointment with a CPA were eligible to take part in the evaluation. Respondents had to be 18 years of age or older and fall into one or more of the following categories: pregnant, non-breastfeeding postpartum, breastfeeding, or the parent/guardian of a participating infant or child in the WIC program. With a 5 and 10 percent response rate, the number of target survey completes was 1,201 and 2,396, respectively.

Following their WIC appointment, 8,233 clients were invited, and 26.8 percent consented to complete the survey. Of those who consented, 98 percent completed the survey and 97.5

percent were successfully linked with the MIS identifier. The analysis that did not include demographic variables derived from the MIS included all completed surveys. Analysis involving MIS data to describe the characteristics of survey respondents and regression controlling for demographic characteristics was limited to the data from matched respondents. Overall, 84.1 percent of respondents were in comparison agencies, and 16.9 percent were in intervention agencies. Differences in response rates between the intervention and comparison agencies may be attributable to the fact that (1) in the early phase, intervention site surveys were distributed via the ONE platform after their appointment (survey distribution was later changed to email or text to address the issue with participants not activating their ONE accounts and therefore not getting the survey) (see Section 2.4.3); and (2) a large number of survey responses rate for comparison agencies.

Overall, about half of respondents self-identified as non-Hispanic White and slightly less than 20 percent as Hispanic (18.9%). More than half (53.6%) of respondents were between 26 and 35 years of age; slightly more than two-thirds (67.5%) of respondents had some high school education (grades 9 to 12), and about one-third (29.2%) had completed some college education (1 to 5 years). About 90 percent of respondents preferred to read in English, and fewer respondents in the intervention than comparison agencies preferred to speak and/or read in Spanish (4.8% vs. 8.8%). About one-quarter of respondents had received WIC services for less than 1 year, and a similar percentage had received WIC services for 5 years or more. About 40 percent of respondents had a high-risk WIC client in their household. This was comparable for intervention and comparison agencies (see Table WI.1.8). MIS data flags for high-risk clients were used to identify percentage of high-risk clients at intervention and comparison agencies.

The aggregate MIS data and Client Survey data were used to generate balance tables and assess the representativeness of survey respondents. This analysis compared respondents' sociodemographic characteristics, duration of WIC participation, and high-risk status with those of clients at the intervention and comparison agencies. See **Appendix WI.1** for sample size calculations, response rate, sociodemographic characteristics, and representativeness of WIC Client Survey responses.

#### 2.5.2 Staff Survey Sample Size, Response Rate, and Respondent Characteristics

All staff involved in the delivery of nutrition education/breastfeeding support at intervention agencies were invited to participate in the Staff Survey. Thirteen unique staff members responded to the survey in the early and late phases. The number of staff invited and the number of staff who completed the early phase survey was 27 and 23, respectively (85% response rate). The number of staff invited and the number of staff who completed the late phase survey was 24 and 17, respectively (71% response rate). Since WIC agencies experienced turnover and hired new staff, the same survey was administered in the early and late phases.

Respondents in the early and late phases were comparable in age, race/ethnicity, role at WIC, years of WIC experience, and travel to other WIC clinics. WIC staff were primarily RDs and

breastfeeding support staff, and about 40 percent had worked in WIC for more than 12 years. All staff surveyed in the early phase traveled to provide service before the COVID-19 pandemic, whereas about 85 percent did so in the late phase. See **Appendix WI.1** for sample size and characteristics of survey respondents in the early and late phases.

#### 2.5.3 Staff Key Informant Interviews Sample Size and Response Rate

In the early phase, all staff who completed the Staff Survey were invited to participate in the key informant interviews. In the late phase, all staff who used the telehealth solution for nutrition education and breastfeeding support were invited to participate in the key informant interview, regardless of their survey completion status. The response rate to the key informant interviews was 41 percent in the early phase and 33 percent in the late phase. See **Appendix WI.1** for the sample size and response rate for each WIC agency.

# 2.6 Analytic Approach

#### 2.6.1 Aggregate MIS Analysis

For WI, WIC administrative data included WIC client characteristics, certification information, nutrition and risk assessment, nutrition education, retention in WIC, and WIC food benefit redemption. WI also linked the Client Survey identifier with the client-level MIS data. Aggregate MIS data were also used to examine agency-level trends in breastfeeding initiation and exclusive breastfeeding for the intervention and comparison agencies. Descriptive analyses were used to analyze the data and present the findings. All analyses were conducted in SAS 9.4. Crosstabulations and chi-square statistics were used to examine the differences in client characteristics between intervention and comparison agencies. See Appendix WI.1 for details.

#### 2.6.2 ONE Metadata

Metadata on ONE use were captured by the ONE platform for each participating local agency. This included data on the number of pending, open active, open inactive, and closed accounts; the number of articles shared by staff and viewed by clients; and the number of recipes accessed by clients. WI State agency staff generated and provided quarterly report summaries to THIS-WIC. Descriptive analyses were used to examine counts of resources used in each quarter of telehealth implementation. All analyses were conducted in Excel.

#### 2.6.3 Client and Staff Surveys

#### 2.6.3.1 Client Survey

The client outcomes evaluation examined the experiences of WIC clients who received WIC services and completed a Client Survey in one of the WIC clinics participating in the evaluation between April 1, 2022, and March 31, 2023. One intervention agency was excluded from the outcome analysis because less than five respondents completed the survey; thus, the analysis included five intervention agencies and five comparison agencies. Client Survey data were

analyzed using descriptive statistics, cross-tabulations, and unadjusted and multivariate regression.

Descriptive statistics include respondent and household demographics, availability and comfort with technology, attitudes toward telehealth intervention, and respondent behaviors (fruit and vegetable consumption and breastfeeding). Crosstabulations for categorical variables present proportions among those who provided data (i.e., missing values were excluded from the analysis) by group (intervention and comparison). Descriptive statistics for continuous variables present medians and interquartile ranges (25th percentile – 75th percentile) because the data on household income and household size were skewed.

Significance tests compare respondent demographics and household characteristics, availability and comfort with technology, and behaviors between survey respondents in the intervention and comparison agencies. For categorical variables, chi-square tests for independence were used. For continuous variables, the median test was used; this test examines whether the two samples come from the same population by assessing the distribution of sample scores around the median instead of comparing the actual median values. Analyses to assess client outcomes (satisfaction index, barriers, and behavior change intentions) used unadjusted hierarchical linear regression models comparing differences in means for intervention and comparison agencies. For the client satisfaction index, demographic/ household variables that demonstrated statistically significant differences between intervention and comparison agencies were entered into multivariable hierarchical linear regression. See **Appendix WI.1** for details.

#### 2.6.3.2 Staff Survey

Descriptive analyses were conducted to examine the Staff Survey data. Chi-square tests were performed to examine differences in responses from early- to late-phase surveys. When analyzing the staff outcomes, attempts were made to adjust for biases in standard error estimates due to repeated measurements whenever feasible. For ordinal/continuous outcomes, the analysis adjusted for the unique participant ID numbers as a random effect and corrected for repeated measurements. However, given the small sample size, the same adjustments could not be made for categorical outcomes, which have more stringent sample size requirements. Instead, these data were analyzed as if the two time points are not related. All analyses were conducted in Stata 18 (StataCorp LLC, College Station, TX, USA).

#### 2.6.4 Staff Key Informant Interviews

All interviews were conducted in English, audio recorded, and transcribed by Zoom verbatim. Each transcript was reviewed for accuracy and corrected to reflect actual dialogue spoken by listening to the audio recording. Before undertaking analysis, three THIS-WIC team members created a preliminary codebook, with codes deductively informed primarily by the CFIR<sup>27</sup> and the Evaluation Framework for Telemedicine.<sup>29</sup> Graduate research assistants (n=5) with coursework and prior experience in qualitative analyses also coded interviews. A single codebook was used for both early- and late-phase coding. To start, coders independently coded the same four transcripts from the different WIC State agency projects. Coders met to compare codes, arrive at a final determination, and update the codebook if necessary. Additional details of establishing interrater reliability are provided in the technical appendix (Appendix WI.1).

#### 2.6.5 **ONE Implementation**

The analysis of the implementation tracking menu involved tabulating the startup, midpoint, and endpoint status for each menu strategy to assess change. The startup measures were considered the implementation plan, and the change from startup to midpoint and endpoint measures were considered indicative of readiness. In addition to understanding the readiness for implementation, these data were also used to provide context for the staff- and client-level outcomes. See **Appendix WI.1** for details.

Data on staff and client use of ONE at each local intervention agency were collected directly in ONE or documented in WI's MIS system. Descriptive analyses were conducted using Tableau Prep (version 2023.1) and Microsoft Excel (version 2308) to examine implementation.

#### 2.6.6 ONE Startup and Ongoing Cost Analysis

Cost analysis was conducted to understand the (1) startup cost, (2) ongoing service delivery cost, and (3) ongoing cost per enrollment and appointment. To understand the costs of sustaining the WIC program with telehealth compared with usual care, we assessed differences in ongoing service delivery costs per enrollment and per appointment in intervention and comparison agencies. Specifically, we assessed changes in ongoing service delivery costs from pre-implementation to post-implementation in intervention and comparison sites and then compared the changes between the two groups of sites. All costs were adjusted to 2023 dollars using the Consumer Price Index. All analyses were completed in Microsoft Excel (version 2308) and Stata 18. See Appendix WI.1 for details.

# 3. Results: Implementation of Telehealth Services Using ONE

Between Q2/2022 and Q1/2023 (April 2022 through March 2023), 11 local agencies participated in the 12-month telehealth evaluation (six intervention and five comparison). This chapter presents implementation outcomes (process and cost). Data sources for findings included in this chapter include the Staff Survey, staff key informant interviews, telehealth metadata, implementation data, and startup and ongoing cost data. Chapter 4 presents the client experience with telehealth and the primary and secondary outcomes.

# 3.1 Attitudes Toward Telehealth

WIC staff had positive attitudes toward offering telehealth services due to their ability to increase accessibility to WIC services and increase client participation and retention (CFIR constructs: *innovation advantage, outer setting, inner setting,* and *characteristics of individuals*<sup>\*</sup>) through remote appointments. Statements centered around (a) making WIC services more accessible to clients by addressing such barriers as transportation, travel time and costs, and scheduling conflicts for clients with care responsibilities; and (b) allowing clients to have a stress-free appointment from the comfort of their home. In the early phase, staff noted that offering telehealth was critical to keeping the WIC services accessible amid the COVID-19 pandemic. Staff also described instances where they would be at a clinic on a limited number of days, making it challenging for clients to work with these limited time slots, and stated that telehealth made it feasible for them to see clients on more days, thereby eliminating scheduling conflicts. In the late-phase interviews, staff reiterated these benefits for the clients and noted that clients appreciate the flexibility in scheduling appointments and the ability to review nutrition materials at their own time. The following are Illustrative quotes from the early- and late-phase interviews:

"I think it really plays a role in equitable access. whether it be lack of transportation, whether it be, you know, people who are living in rural areas." (Staff participant 6)

"You know, they can realistically probably take a 15-minute break for a phone call or Zoom but like to leave work and drive 15 minutes, minute by minute, and then drive back to work like this, you know it's just adding a lot more barriers." (Staff participant 19)

"They can do a lot of these things in the comfort of their own home instead of in a clinic where they're trying to also watch their child and trying to listen to us when they're in their own home, especially with kids with special needs." (Staff participant 4)

<sup>\*</sup>As described in Chapter 2, qualitative data were analyzed deductively using the CFIR Framework, and inductively. To align project findings with the broader implementation science literature, we noted alignment with CFIR constructs when appropriate.

"They don't have to take their kids out of school, and they don't have to figure out a car, and their partner is working and like, there's just so many things that add up to go against someone using WIC are coming to WIC appointments." (Staff participant 30)

"I think it's been very successful, for our families who have it who have used it, you know. I think they really appreciate having that flexibility of not having to meet a very specific WIC appointment time and doing it on their own, and having that education lesson that they can tailor to something that they're experiencing in their life at that time." (Staff participant 6)

Staff noted that offering telehealth appointments has provided clients the flexibility of scheduling appointments at their convenience (i.e., not constrained by their work or daily routine and clinic schedule), resulting in more appointments kept and more clients retained in the program. Staff commented that their enrollment counts have "increased dramatically," and telehealth has "allowed families to continue in the program even after they don't need formula for their child(ren)." Finally, some staff noted that many families enrolling during/after the COVID pandemic had never visited the clinic (due to waivers in place); therefore, they are used to telehealth appointments and likely to continue receiving telehealth services in the future. Some staff also expressed optimism about client retention and noted that "maybe more people will stay in the program rather than thinking that's a lot of work for me to have to stay...."

"Our no-show rates are like 3%, so, we're really connecting well with families through, you know, what is our phone-based telehealth model." (Staff participant 12)

"I think it helps us in retaining more families in the program." (Staff participant 4)

"We've had a time where families would drop off as soon as the kids return because they're like well I don't need formula anymore. And there were many more good components to our program. So, this kind of gives them just a view of how we can help support their families and continue so they continue with us until they turn five." (Staff participant 4)

Staff perceived that telehealth services are useful in promoting heath equity among WIC clients. Staff also considered telehealth to be an integral part of WIC's health equity strategies (see **Table 3-1**).

Table 3-1.	Staff Attitudes Toward Usefulness of Telehealth in WI
------------	---

	Early	Late	
	N=20	N=12	
Statement <sup>a</sup>	Mean (9	5% CI)	p-value <sup>b</sup>
Telehealth is useful in promoting health equity among my WIC participants.	4.5 (4.2, 4.7)	4.5 (4.2, 4.8)	0.861
Telehealth should be a part of all WIC organization's health equity strategies.	4.5 (4.2, 4.8)	4.3 (3.9, 4.7)	0.398

Source: THIS-WIC Staff Survey

<sup>a</sup> Responses were assessed on a 5-point Likert scale, where 1=Strongly disagree and 5=Strongly agree.

<sup>b</sup> All p-values are based on mixed effect linear regression, controlling for repeated measurements at the individual level.

# 3.2 Readiness to Implement ONE

Data on perceived readiness to implement ONE were obtained from three sources: (1) the Implementation Tracking Tool completed by WI State agency staff at the early, midpoint, and endpoint of telehealth implementation; (2) Staff Surveys in the early and late phases; and (3) key informant interviews with WIC administrators and staff in the early and late phases.

#### 3.2.1 Telehealth Implementation Strategies

At startup, WI selected 16 strategies for implementation and by endpoint had implemented 19 strategies. By endpoint, WI had assessed readiness and identified barriers and facilitators, conducted audits and provided feedback, purposefully reexamined implementation, and developed/organized quality monitoring systems to facilitate implementation. WI had centralized technical assistance, promoted adaptability and used data experts, developed academic partnerships, captured and shared local knowledge, identified and prepared champions, organized WIC staff implementation Teams meetings, and identified early adopters. Finally, WI State agency staff had developed and distributed educational materials, offered dynamic training and conducted ongoing training, facilitated relay of telehealth breastfeeding/nutrition data to staff and reminded WIC staff and clients about the telehealth solution, intervened with WIC clients to enhance uptake and adherence, and changed record systems (i.e., MIS) to document use of ONE. See Appendix WI.4 for details.

#### 3.2.2 Staff Training

None of the Staff Survey respondents had prior experience delivering services via telehealth. The WI state WIC agency provided training to all local agency staff at the intervention agencies. Initial training on ONE was conducted in Q3/2021 and Q4/2021 (summer/fall 2021), with checkins and refresher trainings offered in Q4/2021 and Q1/2022. As seen in **Table 3-2**, the number of hours staff received telehealth training to implement ONE varied considerably and ranged from less than 2 hours to 8 or more hours. Although mode preference for delivery of nutrition education did not differ significantly in the early and late phases, the frequency of using the Wisconsin Division of Public Health (DPH), Department of Health Services WIC: Evaluation of Telehealth Service Delivery Using Online Nutrition Education (ONE) Platform

telehealth solution for nutrition education was significantly different in the early and late phases. In the early phase, half of the Staff Survey respondents used the telehealth solution daily, and the remaining staff used it weekly; in the late phase, none of the staff used it daily, with slightly more than 40 percent using it weekly and the remaining staff using it monthly. There were no significant differences in mode preference or frequency of telehealth use for breastfeeding education; however, these data should be interpreted with caution as this question was not answered by all staff in the late-phase survey.

	%		
Variables	Early Phase	Late Phase	p-value <sup>a</sup>
Hours of training	N=20	N=9	0.357
0 to <2 hours	15.0	0.0	
2 to <5 hours	25.0	44.4	
4 to <6 hours	20.0	33.3	
6 to <8 hours	20.0	0.0	
8 or more hours	20.0	22.2	
WIC appointment mode preference (Nutrition)	N=14	N=10	0.466
In-person	42.9	37.5	
Phone and ONE	42.9	25.0	
Phone	14.3	25.0	
Other	0.0	12.5	
Frequency of telehealth solution use (Nutrition)	N=20	N=9	<0.001*
Daily	50.0	0.0	
Weekly	50.0	44.4	
Monthly	0.0	55.6	
WIC appointment mode preference (Breastfeeding)	N=8	N=2	0.747
In-person	37.5	50.0	
Phone and ONE	62.5	50.0	
Phone	0.0	0.0	
Other	0.0	0.0	
Frequency of telehealth solution use (Breastfeeding)	N=9	N=3	0.135
Daily	33.3	0.0	
Weekly	55.6	33.3	

11.1

66.7

 Table 3-2.
 Telehealth Training Duration and Frequency of Use in Early and Late Phases in WI

Source: THIS-WIC Staff Survey

<sup>a</sup> p-values are based on chi-square tests.

\* p<0.05

Monthly

Key informant interviews also provided insights into the training offered to staff. Several statements captured the strengths and limitations of the training provided to staff (CFIR constructs: *inner setting* and *implementation process*). WIC staff varied in their takeaways from the training they received before launching ONE. Several staff referenced the impact of delays in launch following the training, noting that this lag required them to retrain themselves before launch. In this context, staff noted that, in the future, training should be conducted after all plans are finalized; some also recommended future trainings and a refresher training in the middle of the study.

"...we had it where we did the training and then all of a sudden, we had this gap of time before we actually got to start implementing it so it's like all right, I got to review everything again." (Staff participant 4)

"I think the only challenge was that we retrained on it, and then it got pushed... our start date got pushed and pushed and so, by the time we came to use it, a lot of that training had kind of left our mind, so we had to really go back and retrain ourselves prior to the start date but otherwise the information that was given and the training received was good." (Staff participant 16)

"Having possibly a training like right before we went live with it, and then maybe having another training, possibly in the middle of the study, might have just been helpful to just for some refreshers, and maybe to talk about some of the ways where we could have maybe taken advantage of it a little bit more with the tools we had available in our clinic." (Staff participant 22)

Overall, staff felt that the training was brief, covered a lot of material, but fell short in preparing them to present the solution to the clients. They recommended a script to use in the early phase of the launch as well as additional information on the background for the pilot and potential plans to continue these efforts beyond the pilot study.

"I think it's just promoting it, it was difficult initially because I didn't really know... like I knew what I was promoting but I didn't know how it was really going to help them like I didn't have like this is a pilot study, so we don't really know how great it really is." (Staff participant 17)

In the early phase, some staff noted that training documents and videos clarified the process of using the telehealth platform for appointments, whereas others felt that training was not interactive, and they were not able to understand the entire process of using the system. They also felt that, although they understood the process of launching the appointments and using the ONE platform, interactive sessions and/or role plays to help them see the client side of the solution would have been useful, particularly in the early phase of the launch when they were less familiar with and less prepared to use the platform. Finally, staff reported that the instructions for adding information into the database were not addressed clearly in the training. Some staff found the process of entering data confusing and felt the need for training to walk

through step-by-step instructions, whereas others reflected that having time to explore the website before launch helped them become familiar with the process.

"I think just being able to be hands on like having the list of different activities to try to do, and for us to go ahead and try them out was very beneficial." (Staff participant 4)

"So, I guess it was a little challenging because it was maybe like this goes back to the training of seeing exactly what they see on their end versus what we're seeing on our end, which is a little challenging, and I found myself saying a lot of like 'okay now, what are you seeing now, what are you seeing now'." (Staff participant 16)

"It was really hard to picture, how it was going to look before you did it... I feel like there wasn't anything showing me. Like I almost wish I could have seen it role played or something like I had a very hard time envisioning and how I would utilize it. But again, once you kind of have all the pieces it makes more sense." (Staff participant 30)

"I guess looking back, it is nice to have like a website that we can play around with before it is live. That was helpful because I was able to kind of do things back and forth with myself and just kind of see how it worked." (Staff participant 17)

In the late phase, staff appreciated the additional training to clarify how to assist clients with their accounts. They also acknowledged that the additional short video clips clarified the process and content in the telehealth platform.

"It was effective by like having an example participant, and like understanding how to get them having an account and then knowing how the system works for them getting their survey." (Staff participant 4)

"It definitely helped in the process to then have that second round of what is it, ... was it five or six short Vimeo clips that kind of broke down the different phases of the process. So, once they watched those, it sort of brought everything together and made it feel much more manageable. But I was certainly glad that those were added because I didn't feel like the initial you know big one hour video was helping bring it all together for everybody, and myself included, you know, I was feeling just as kind of overwhelmed and confused as they were." (Staff participant 10)

"I think the video. The videos of them actually using it, I think the videos and the training videos that \_\_\_\_\_ [telehealth solution] provided for us and that were asked for, and then that they provided as well really were helpful when done in a virtual way. I think that was very helpful to have that, rather than just a step by step of how to do it, which is helpful as well. But the actual video of them showing it to us was very helpful." (Staff participant 16)

# 3.3 Satisfaction with Telehealth Solution

Staff satisfaction with ONE did not differ significantly over time (**Table 3-3**). Similarly, there was no difference in preference for WIC appointments with ONE and WIC appointments in-person over time.

Staff shared various factors that affected their level of satisfaction with offering telehealth services. For example, staff highlighted the enthusiasm, engagement, and support from the leadership and valued the leadership's proactive approach to data sharing on staff usage and client engagement with the solution. Staff varied in their level of preparedness to implement the solution after the training; some felt comfortable using the ONE platform, whereas others noted that it took time to become familiar with the materials, understand the functionality of the platform, and create buy-in from clients (CFIR construct: *innovation characteristics and characteristics of individuals*). Staff indicated that appointments took longer because of the additional time required to assist clients with setting up accounts, orienting them to the resources, and recovering their passwords (CFIR construct: *implementation process*).

	Early	Late	
	N=20	N=12	
Statement <sup>a</sup>	Mean (95% CI)		p-value <sup>b</sup>
Overall, I am satisfied with ONE.	4.15 (3.76, 4.55)	4.24 (3.73, 4.76)	0.709
I prefer WIC appointments with ONE over WIC appointments that are inperson.	3.08 (2.55, 3.62)	3.20 (2.63, 3.76)	0.387

Table 3-3.	Satisfaction with Telehealth in Early and Late Phases among Staff Survey
	Respondents in WI

Source: THIS-WIC Staff Survey

<sup>a</sup> Responses were assessed on a 5-point Likert scale, where 1=Strongly disagree and 5=Strongly agree.

<sup>b</sup> p-values are based on mixed effect linear regression, controlling for repeated measurements at the individual level.

Staff found it rewarding when clients logged into the system and/or turned on video during Zoom appointments (synchronous use of ONE) because the clients were more engaged, and they got a glimpse into their client's life to make the information more relevant and establish a rapport (CFIR construct: *characteristics of individuals*). Finally, staff noted that telehealth services may work better for nutrition education than for breastfeeding education, which involves seeing and supporting latching and other techniques.

"One of the biggest things I found helpful [with the] check-in meetings with the state were other local agencies ... giving their feedback on what's working what's not and it really just helped...." (Staff participant 30)

"I think it might be more difficult for a newer dietitian that might not know all the information that's in there. So, you know, for a newer dietitian or a newer CPA it's almost better to go through that whole system like a client to see what's being shared so then they're aware of all the tips that we give for WIC." (Staff participant 4)

"But yeah, now that I had some time to just look at the participants and things it helps me and explaining it so much better." (Staff participant 16)

"Nobody knows what their participant ID is. So possibly, if they use, I don't know how secure that would be if they use the PIN number that they use with their WIC card. That could be maybe a benefit, or you know something they remember but they wouldn't know what their WIC ID is. But maybe, yeah, maybe that PIN number or the last 4 digits of their WIC card number that might work a little better for them." (Staff participant 16)

"I think our biggest challenge is initially the extra time it was taking for us to explain it to our participants and getting them to sign up was a little challenging and frustrating at times when we have to move along with other appointments and things." (Staff participant 16)

"That was probably just the biggest struggle. They do like [telehealth solution], and they do use it well but also, you know, getting staff to buy in with it to get families to buy into it. That was a struggle." (Staff participant 1)

"I think it's rewarding, especially because I know that I'm giving that information. I think it's especially rewarding when a participant is willing to open it during the visit and utilize it along with me. You know, I can kind of explain the different sections, you know, the different areas, how to use it..." (Staff participant 30)

## 3.4 Adoption of Telehealth Services

Adoption of telehealth services at intervention agencies was assessed using data gathered from the WI State agency during quarterly discussions with local agency staff, MIS, and key informant interviews.

#### 3.4.1 State Agency Led Quarterly Discussions with Local Agency Staff

To support staff with telehealth implementation, the WI State agency scheduled regular meetings with local agency staff using telehealth to address ongoing issues and to understand their experience with implementing ONE. In the first quarter, staff from seven intervention agencies participated in this data collection activity. One agency withdrew from the study after implementation began, and follow-up responses for Q4/2022 through Q2/2023 were provided by staff from six intervention agencies.

Across all four quarters, WIC staff and clients responded positively to the high-quality visual materials in ONE, the range of topics available, and the ease and immediacy of being able to share materials electronically. Despite this positive experience, staff use of ONE declined steadily over time (Table 3-4). In the early phase, local agencies experienced challenges in using ONE because it was not fully integrated into MIS. WI worked with Nutrition Matters to address these challenges. In the late phase, ONE was integrated with MIS, which allowed automatic and manual documentation of ONE lessons in MIS. Staff also noted the time burden to explain how to open and use the telehealth platform with their clients. In general, although staff encouraged WIC clients to open ONE during remote appointments, most clients preferred to do so after the appointment. In these situations, staff reviewed the content available on ONE with WIC clients during appointments and shared these materials so their clients could view them later. Consistent with findings from the key informant interviews, WI State agency discussions with local agency staff indicated that appointments took longer because of the additional time required to help clients set up their accounts and get up to speed with and comfortable using ONE. Time constraints resulting from longer appointments to help clients set up their accounts and orient them to the platform, competing priorities, the cumbersome nature of using multiple platforms at the same time (e.g., ONE and MIS), and staff resistance were barriers to using ONE as much as possible and contributed to its declining use over time.

	Q2/2022	Q3/2022	Q4/2022	Q1/2023
Question		Number of Loca	I WIC Agencies	5
Do you feel that WIC staff use ONE as much as	s possible?ª			
Yes	4	1	2	1
ONE use for nutrition education by appointment	n <b>t type</b> <sup>a,b</sup>			
Certification	3	3	3	2
Mid-certification	5	2	1	1
Re-certification	2	0	1	1
Benefit issuance	1	1	2	1
All appointments	1	1	0	0
Secondary education/follow-ups	0	1	2	3
Comparing using ONE to not using ONE during remote services, describe the length of appointments <sup>c</sup>				
Longer	7	4	5	3
Shorter	0	0	0	0
About the same	0	2	1	1

#### Table 3-4.Trends in ONE Use and Appointment Length from Q2/2022 to Q1/2023 in WI

Source: WI State agency's compilation of local agency staff responses

<sup>a</sup> Two agencies did not respond to this question.

<sup>b</sup> Numbers do not add up because respondents could select all that applied.

° Response choices included "longer," "shorter," and "about the same."

#### 3.4.2 ONE Use for Nutrition Education

WIC staff started using ONE for remote sessions in Q2/2022. Across all agencies, the number of times ONE was used was the highest in Q2/2022 with a steady decline in use over time (**Table 3-5**). Additionally, the number of remote sessions using ONE varied considerably across agencies (see Appendix WI.4). Reasons for variability within and across clinics and decline in all clinics were not examined, but discussions with WI State agency staff suggest that staff turnover, fatigue, and competing priorities contributed to these trends. WIC staff used nutrition resources from ONE during and after appointments with clients. Consistent with the findings on declining use of ONE over time, the number of articles shared with clients also declined over time (see **Table 3-5**). In Q2/2022, staff across all intervention agencies shared 1,115 articles with WIC clients through the ONE platform; by Q1/2023, this number had decreased to 196. The most shared articles were in the "baby" category, which includes information on feeding children 3 to 12 months of age, including transitioning to solid foods and infant self-feeding. In the late phase, staff sent articles via email, and these data were not tracked in metadata or otherwise; therefore, the number of articles shared in the late phase is an underestimate.

Table 3-5.         ONE Use for Nutrition Education from Q3/2022	to Q1/2023 <sup>a</sup> in WI
---	-------------------------------

Number of	Q2/2022	Q3/2022	Q4/2022	Q1/2023
Remote sessions using ONE	1,648	780	533	171
Articles shared	1,115	641	423	196

Source: ONE metadata, WI State agency

<sup>a</sup> Data for each quarter were pulled on the following dates: Q2/2022: 7/20/2022; Q3/2022: 10/17/222; Q4/2022: 2/24/2023; and Q1/2023: 5/16/2023.

# 3.5 Acceptability of Telehealth Solution

As seen in **Table 3-6**, staff agreed with the statement that ONE was an acceptable way to provide WIC services and useful for them as WIC staff. Staff acceptability did not change from the early to the late phase.

 Table 3-6.
 Acceptability of ONE in Early and Late Phases among Staff Survey Respondents in WI

	Early Phase	Late Phase	
	N=20	N=12	
Statement <sup>a</sup>	Mean (95% CI)		p-value <sup>b</sup>
ONE is an acceptable way to provide WIC services.	4.41 (4.08, 4.74)	4.34 (3.96, 4.71)	0.595
ONE is useful for me as WIC staff.	4.38 (4.14, 4.62)	4.25 (3.96, 4.54)	0.297

Source: THIS-WIC Staff Survey

<sup>a</sup> Responses were assessed on a 5-point Likert scale, where 1=Strongly disagree and 5=Strongly agree.

<sup>b</sup> p-values are based on mixed effect linear regression, controlling for repeated measurements at the individual level.

Findings from the key informant interviews indicate that staff considered telehealth to be an important part of providing services and recognized the need to provide clients a choice (of phone or telehealth) and let them decide what works best for them (CFIR construct: *innovation advantage and characteristics of individuals*). Staff appreciated the backend tracking on the platform that indicated what resources their clients reviewed, which made it easier for other staff to step in or follow up with the client, as needed. Staff noted that clients perceive telehealth to be a reliable source of information and hoped that this "elevates the WIC dietitian ... who you can go to for nutrition information when you need it." Finally, staff also discussed flexibility in work mode and the ability to make effective use of the WIC clinic space.

"I think overall our WIC participants aren't ... they got really used to phone calls so like in a perfect world it would have been really nice to be like on a Zoom call and be able to pull it up on screen and screen share. Very few of our participants we give an option 'do you want to do Zoom, or would you like to do it on the phone', and most people just prefer, like a phone call while they're doing things." (Staff participant 19)

"It helps us like communicate without communicating so because you can see if someone shared this with them and then we can plan it in our system as well. So, it's more of just that we can see more of what we talked about, or of what we want the client to review. So, they don't have to ask us directly it's more of just 'Oh, I see that you sent this' and then they can follow up with a client, I think that helps with our interpersonal communication." (Staff participant 3)

"... clients that have used it have navigated it well. Because if we give them one thing to look at, we find that they're moving on to other things, to find other things to look at. Not what maybe they've looked at initially what we've sent them, but they've navigated well enough to find other things [they] are interested in seeing. So, I think that... that's the nice thing about the website, it's just so user friendly." (Staff participant 26)

"You know, telehealth has been great for clients and staff... because of WIC being remote, it's actually opened up our clinics for other things, because we're not in there. So, staff are working remotely or in offices and other locations, and our WIC clinics are currently used as COVID clinics right now." (Staff participant 26)

# 3.6 Feasibility of Using Telehealth Solution

Staff found the ONE platform easy to use and flexible to interact with (**Table 3-7**). Agreement with the statement, "learning to use ONE was easy for me" was higher in the late phase than in the early phase of implementation. Although not significant, there was a trend in staff indicating that ONE was easier and more flexible to use over time.

# Table 3-7. Feasibility of Using Telehealth in Early and Late Phases among Staff Survey Respondents in WI

	Early Phase	Late Phase	
	N=20	N=12	
Statement <sup>a</sup>	Mean (	95% CI)	p-value <sup>b</sup>
Learning to use ONE was easy for me.	3.73 (3.41, 4.06)	4.20 (3.80, 4.60)	0.008*
I find ONE to be easy to use.	4.12 (3.83, 4.40)	4.32 (3.98, 4.65)	0.122
I find ONE to be flexible to interact with.	3.88 (3.51, 4.26)	4.05 (3.50, 4.60)	0.591

Source: THIS-WIC Staff Survey

<sup>a</sup> Responses were assessed on a 5-point Likert scale, where 1=Strongly disagree and 5=Strongly agree.

<sup>b</sup> p-values are based on mixed effect linear regression, controlling for repeated measurements at the individual level. \* p<0.05

Emergent themes from key informant interviews provide additional evidence of the facilitators and barriers to using ONE (CFIR constructs: *innovation characteristics, inner setting, and implementation process*). Overall, staff described the platform as "modern, friendly to look at, and easy to use" and noted that the materials included for the clients were appealing and easy to use. Experienced staff indicated that they were familiar with all the WIC nutrition education materials and therefore found it easy to learn ONE, but newer staff may require additional time to do so. Some staff felt that "the platform itself is pretty easy to use ... and navigate ...," whereas others expressed a desire to simplify the interface, and some thought it would be beneficial to integrate it with phone appointments. Staff also wanted an easier way to assist clients with their forgotten passwords and thought that "...having the website pinned on their home screen ... so it looks like an app on their phone where they can easily click on it" would help with clients' sustained use. Staff also discussed the need to expand and update the resource library and to add resources in languages other than English and Spanish.

"I was worried about toggling between the WIC website for documentation and I'm like WIC or \_\_\_\_\_ [telehealth solution], and then you throw other things into it, maybe their families or something and you're trying to document for that. It's just a lot of windows to go through on top of that now..." (Staff participant 17)

"I think even just the main screen I like. How simple it is with the little tabs, for you know, lessons, tools, explore. I like that. I like how they, you know, if we recommend lessons, it pops up right there for them to see it yeah, I really like the simplicity of the main screen right when they sign on." (Staff participant 6)

"I think it's a lot of work to like send these out to people and send the links out to people and then people don't like, open the links because they look like a Wisconsin Division of Public Health (DPH), Department of Health Services WIC: Evaluation of Telehealth Service Delivery Using Online Nutrition Education (ONE) Platform

scam or whatever and so they don't necessarily like trust it..." (Staff participant 17)

"I don't have any solutions to this, but I feel like after they activate their accounts and then we talk to them 3 months later and we want them to go back into their account, they don't remember their password or how to get in. So, I'm not sure what the solution is to that, or what the easiest way, but... and we just resend them the link, and then tell them to change, you know ask for a new password, if they can't remember it. So yeah, that's a little challenging." (Staff participant 16)

"I wish it was more. maybe like an app or something where it would like send them a notification on their cell phone... But it would be better if there was some way to notify them versus them not knowing until you know, like once they log into it. Then they can see like, Oh, my gosh! Help me send messages, or whatever." (Staff participant 19)

### 3.7 Improved Accessibility of WIC Services for Clients

Staff providing WIC services via telehealth perceived that it improved accessibility to WIC services for clients (**Table 3-8**). Staff reported an increase in their ability to reach participants who face challenges accessing clinics due to traffic or distance and those who typically miss their appointments.

Table 3-8.	Staff Perceptions of Improved Accessibility to WIC Services for Clients Because
	of Telehealth in Early and Late Phases in WI

	Early	Late	
	N=20	N=12	
Statement <sup>a</sup>	Mean (	95% CI)	p-value <sup>b</sup>
With telehealth, I am able to provide services for WIC participants who have difficulty accessing a clinic because of traffic or distance.	4.62 (4.38, 4.86)	4.73 (4.47, 4.99)	0.223
With telehealth, I am able to provide services for WIC participants who would usually miss their appointments.	4.66 (4.44, 4.89)	4.77 (4.49, 5.04)	0.477
I would like to continue using ONE to provide WIC services.	4.50 (4.26, 4.74)	4.78 (4.42, 5.13)	0.203

Source: THIS-WIC Staff Survey

<sup>a</sup> Responses were assessed on a 5-point Likert scale, where 1=Strongly disagree and 5=Strongly agree.

<sup>b</sup> p-values are based on mixed effect linear regression, controlling for repeated measurements at the individual level.

During key informant interviews, staff noted that continuing to offer telehealth services aligns with the delivery of other healthcare services and the overall objectives of WIC (CFIR constructs: *innovation characteristics, outer setting, inner setting, characteristics of individuals, and implementation process*). Staff were acutely aware of their clients' lifestyle and routine and

acknowledged the role of telehealth services in increased client participation and retention. Staff noted that their clients were able to step out of their workplace or talk with staff from the comfort of their home, or while taking care of chores, which helped with client participation and retention.

"We have removed those, the variety of barriers, for people making appointments, whether it be transportation, I mean you know, we are in an urban/suburban setting. But, you know, people still have to travel, you know, or had to travel to the clinic to get those WIC benefits, complete the appointment. And some of them didn't have a car to do that and were taking multiple buses to get to that appointment or arranging rides. So that's been huge." (Staff participant 12)

"Well, how fair is it that the population where we go is only able to see us twice, two days, out of a month like that doesn't make sense, so they're limited, and if we were doing more phone appointments that would be opened up." (Staff participant 17)

"Our no-show rates are like 3%. So, we're really connecting well with families through, you know, what is our phone-based telehealth model." (Staff participant 12)

"I think it helps us in retaining more families in the program." (Staff participant 13)

"Telehealth like this pilot and having this information could help with caseload in keeping it easier for clients to use WIC, while still meeting the requirements for USDA." (Staff participant 26)

# 3.8 Frequency of Travel and Travel Time

The Staff Survey asked respondents how long they worked at WIC. Staff who worked at WIC for 2 years or more (21 out of 23 in the early phase and 14 out of 17 in the late phase) were asked whether their job included traveling to one or multiple WIC clinics prior to the COVID-19 pandemic. In the early phase, all respondents reported traveling to one or more WIC clinics before the pandemic; and in the late phase, about 70 percent reported traveling for work before the pandemic. As seen in **Table 3-9**, the frequency of travel and travel time to other clinics did not differ significantly from the early phase to the late phase of telehealth implementation. About 70 percent of staff in the early phase and 50 percent of staff in the late phase spent 30 minutes or less traveling to other WIC clinics.

# Table 3-9. Frequency of Travel and Travel Time to Other WIC Sites among Staff Survey Respondents in Early and Late Phases in WI

	%		
Question <sup>a</sup>	Early	Late	p-value <sup>b</sup>
On average, how frequently did your job require you to travel to these other WIC clinic sites?	N=21	N=12	
More than 1 time per week	42.9	25	
1 time per week	4.8	8.3	0.744
More than 1 time per month	9.5	16.7	
1 time per month	42.9	50	
On average, how many minutes of your workday did you spend traveling to these other WIC clinic sites?	N=19	N=12	
15 mins or less	31.6	16.7	
16–30 mins	36.8	33.3	0.410
31–60 mins	26.3	25	
61 mins or more	5.3	25	

Source: THIS-WIC Staff Survey

<sup>a</sup> Only staff who indicated they had to travel were asked these questions.

<sup>b</sup> p-values are based on chi-square tests.

### 3.9 Startup Cost to Implement Telehealth Solution

The startup period for implementing the telehealth solution in WI was from April 2021 to March 2022. Over this 12-month period, WI incurred \$663,221 to set up the telehealth solution (**Table 3-10**). This translated to an average monthly cost of \$55,268. During the startup phase, the single biggest expense was for contracted services (to support integration of ONE with the current MIS), accounting for 81 percent of total spending. Other resource categories included equipment (computer web cameras, web meeting licenses, training supplies, printed training materials, and equipment needed to create videos), accounting for 10 percent of total spending, followed by labor (7%) and indirect costs (1%).

#### Table 3-10. Telehealth Solution Startup Costs (April 2021–March 2022) in WI

Resource Category	Cost	Percentage of Total Cost
Labor	\$47,128	7
Equipment	\$68,836	10
Indirect	\$7,226	1
Contracted services	\$540,030	81
Total (12 months)	\$663,221	100
Average per month (12 months)	\$55,268	N/A

Source: Cost tracking data, WIC State agency

# 3.10 Ongoing Cost to Implement Telehealth Solution

Average ongoing costs of service delivery per enrollment are shown in **Table 3-11**, for each study group and for the three timepoints of the telehealth solution implementation. During the pre-implementation period, the average cost per enrollment was slightly higher in the intervention agencies than the comparison agencies (\$16 vs. \$14 per enrollment). The average cost per enrollment in the intervention agencies increased slightly (up to \$18 per enrollment) at 6 and 12 months after implementation. In contrast, the average cost per enrollment in the comparison agencies decreased to \$10 and \$8, respectively, at 6 and 12 months after implementation median estimates for intervention and comparison agencies at each timepoint are similar, indicating minimal skewness of the data. The minimum and maximum values show the spread of the estimates, indicating that average ongoing service delivery costs varied across agencies.

			Post-Implementation					
	Pre-Implement	ation (FY2019)	6 Months (A	or–Sep 2022)	12 Months (	Oct–Mar 2023)		
Value	Comparison (N=4)	Intervention (N=6)	Comparison (N=4)	Intervention (N=6)	Comparison (N=4)	Intervention (N=6)		
Mean	\$14	\$16	\$10	\$18	\$8	\$18		
Median	\$15	\$15	\$10	\$15	\$9	\$15		
Min	\$7	\$8	\$8	\$8	\$4	\$8		
Max	\$21	\$24	\$12	\$37	\$10	\$47		

Table 3-11.	Per Enrollment	Cost at I	ntervention	and Com	oarison A	gencies	in Wl
						0	

Source: Cost tracking data, WIC State agency

As seen in **Table 3-12**, average per-appointment costs in the pre-implementation period were substantially lower for intervention agencies (\$51) than comparison agencies (\$93). After the introduction of the telehealth solution, per appointment costs at 6 and 12 months post-implementation increased slightly in the intervention agencies (\$63 and \$64, respectively) but decreased in the comparison agencies (\$47 and \$40, respectively). The differences in mean and median estimates were larger for per-appointment costs than for per-enrollment costs, but the estimates were still relatively consistent.

Wisconsin Division of Public Health (DPH), Department of Health Services WIC: Evaluation of Telehealth Service Delivery Using Online Nutrition Education (ONE) Platform

			Post-Implementation				
	Pre-Implementation (FY2019)		6 Months (Apr–Sep 2022)		12 Months (Oct–Mar 2023)		
Value	Comparison (N=4)	Intervention (N=6)	Comparison (N=4)	Intervention (N=6)	Comparison (N=4)	Intervention (N=6)	
Mean	\$93	\$51	\$47	\$63	\$40	\$64	
Median	\$110	\$58	\$40	\$59	\$34	\$53	
Min	\$24	\$28	\$21	\$25	\$11	\$25	
Мах	\$128	\$72	\$87	\$111	\$81	\$159	

Table 3-12. Per Appointment Cost at Intervention and Comparison Agencies in WI

Source: Cost tracking data, WIC State agency

### 3.11 Summary of Findings

The WI state WIC agency selected 11 local WIC agencies to participate in the THIS-WIC evaluation. Eighteen (18) clinics (one had 11 satellite locations) implemented the telehealth solution across these 11 local agencies. Key findings include the following:

- Staff attitude: WIC staff had favorable attitudes toward the use of telehealth with a high level of awareness about the ability to reach clients in rural areas and clients with transportation, childcare, or other constraints. Offering telehealth services aligned with modern health care and providing clients with a choice of telehealth will help ensure access to services for all.
- Staff readiness: WIC staff had no prior experience delivering telehealth services. Therefore, WI implemented several strategies to prepare staff for implementation. For example, the WI State agency conducted trainings, centralized technical assistance, promoted adaptability, identified and prepared champions, organized WIC staff implementation team meetings, offered dynamic and ongoing trainings, and reminded staff and clients about using the telehealth services and telehealth solution platform. WI also updated its MIS to allow staff to document use of ONE tools manually during remote sessions and worked with Nutrition Matters to integrate ONE with MIS to support automatic as well as manual documentation of ONE use. Although the WI State agency provided support, most staff noted that the lag between training and implementation required them to review and understand the system again. After offering telehealth services, staff noted that the training could have been strengthened by including some information on how to market the solution to the clients and practice/role play to understand the client view of the platform. Staff appreciated that these were added to the training during the implementation and evaluation periods.
- Staff satisfaction: Overall, staff satisfaction with offering services through ONE was high. Staff noted that the PDF and video materials on the platform were comprehensive and of high quality. Some senior staff noted that they were familiar with the WIC resources, but newer staff may need additional time to understand the breadth of

resources available and to become familiar with the system. To accommodate differences in learning preferences, staff expressed a desire for videos and information in languages other than English and Spanish; they also noted the need to ensure that the materials are updated to reflect current knowledge. Staff highlighted the high level of collaboration across all participating agencies and clinics, which allowed them to discuss and address problems in real time. Staff shared the high level of support provided by the state and local agency staff, particularly when supervisors shared data on usage at the staff and agency levels. However, staff also noted that offering telehealth increased the length of appointments as they had to spend considerable time marketing the solution to the clients, helping them to set up their accounts, walk them through the process of using the platform, and assist them with password recovery. Once these issues were resolved, staff found telehealth to be rewarding as they could interact with the clients and build rapport.

- Staff adoption: Metadata on trends in telehealth platform use over time reported by local agency directors reveal that most staff did not use the platform for resource sharing as much as possible, with declining use over time. Although staff set up more accounts and shared articles in the initial quarters, these activities declined over time. Instead of sending clients links to articles and resources on the ONE platform, staff emailed PDF documents to the clients, and these resource-sharing practices are not captured or reflected in the metadata. Thus, the level of staff adoption is higher than that captured by the metadata. State agency staff also noted that staff turnover and fatigue contributed to the varying levels of staff adoption overall and within agencies.
- Staff acceptability: Staff found ONE to be an acceptable way to provide WIC services and felt that the documentation on resource sharing was helpful. Staff noted that understanding what resources were shared and reviewed by the clients made it easier for other staff to step in and maintain continuity of care. Staff also appreciated the flexibility in work mode and the ability to use the clinic space effectively for other emergent activities (such as COVID-19 clinics). Finally, although staff favored telehealth services, they acknowledged that clients should be provided flexibility in choosing how they would like to schedule appointments and receive WIC services.
- Perceived feasibility: In general, staff noted that it was easy to learn how to use the telehealth platform and that it was easy to use and interact with the platform. Some staff noted that the system was simple to use, and the displays were meaningful. Others reported navigation challenges and felt that despite efforts to send links to ONE resources to clients, clients did not open the links, and staff wanted a seamless and straightforward approach to encourage client uptake.
- Improved accessibility of WIC services for WIC clients: Staff reported that they were able to provide services to clients having difficulty accessing a clinic because of traffic or distance and those who usually missed their appointments. Staff had a high level of understanding of barriers faced by clients and reported that telehealth services make it feasible for clients to keep their appointments. Staff noted that they would like to continue using ONE to provide services.

- **Travel to other WIC clinics to provide services**: Staff noted that telehealth had reduced the frequency of travel to other clinics, but their travel time had increased (likely because they were commuting from home and not a base clinic).
- The startup cost to offer telehealth services was \$663,211, of which about 81 percent was spent on contracted services, 10 percent was spent on equipment, and 7 percent was spent on labor.
- The median ongoing cost per enrollment was \$15 at 6 and 12 months for intervention agencies and \$10 and \$9, respectively, for comparison agencies. The median cost per enrollment before THIS-WIC was \$15 at both intervention and comparison agencies. The median cost per enrollment did not change at intervention agencies, but it decreased at comparison agencies.
- The median ongoing cost per appointment at 6 and 12 months was \$59 and \$53, respectively, at intervention agencies and \$40 and \$34, respectively, at comparison agencies. The median cost per appointment was \$110 at comparison agencies and \$58 at intervention agencies. The costs per appointment decreased considerably at comparison agencies, but they remained relatively constant at intervention agencies.

# 4. Results: Client Experiences with Telehealth Services and ONE Use

WI implemented ONE, an innovative tool that enabled WIC staff at intervention agencies to share nutrition and breastfeeding information with WIC clients during remote appointments and allowed clients to review the materials synchronously during their appointment or asynchronously after their appointment. Client Survey responses, MIS data, and telehealth metadata spanning the intervention period, April 2022 through March 2023 (Q2/2022 through Q1/2023), were used to assess client use of telehealth services and resources and to examine outcomes for respondents in intervention and comparison agencies.

# 4.1 Acceptability of Telehealth Services

WIC clients in the intervention agencies responded to a series of questions about their experience with their most recent telehealth appointment. As seen in **Table 4-1**, almost all respondents agreed or strongly agreed that they could hear the WIC nutrition educator clearly and that it was easy to figure out how to use and receive WIC services through telehealth. Most respondents (about 86%) also agreed or strongly agreed that the way they received WIC services was easier than going to a WIC clinic, and they would like to receive services the same way at their next WIC appointment. Finally, slightly less than 20 percent of respondents agreed or strongly agreed or strongly agreed that their will agreed that their will appointment was shorter than usual when receiving care, and slightly more than 20 percent disagreed or strongly disagreed that their appointment was shorter than usual when receiving care.

Among respondents who used the ONE platform, most disagreed or strongly disagreed that they had trouble accessing the telehealth platform, agreed or strongly agreed that the telehealth platform was simple to use for their WIC appointment, and agreed or strongly agreed that the content of the telehealth solution was in a language they could read. Among the small number of respondents who used the ONE platform paired with Zoom for video-based, synchronous appointments, experiences were mixed with regard to their ability to see the WIC nutrition educator; however, most strongly agreed that they could easily talk to the WIC nutrition educator.

Acceptability of telehealth appointments may differ between English- and Spanish-speaking clients. In interviews conducted with Spanish-speaking WIC clients, several indicated that they were unfamiliar with ONE and were not sure if they used ONE to receive nutrition information (Appendix WI.5).

 
 Table 4-1.
 Client Survey Respondents' Attitudes Toward Telehealth Services in Intervention Agencies in WI

	%					
Statement	N	Strongly Disagree	Disagree	Neither Agree nor Disagree	Agree	Strongly Agree
			All Re	espondents		
I could hear the WIC nutrition educator clearly.	358	0.0	1.1	0.0	23.7	75.1
It was easy to figure out how to use and receive WIC services.	358	0.0	0.3	0.8	23.5	75.4
My WIC appointment was shorter than usual when receiving care.	358	4.2	18.4	60.6	9.5	7.3
The way I received WIC services was easier than going to a WIC clinic.	358	0.0	0.8	13.4	28.8	57.0
I would like to receive services the same way at my next WIC appointment.	357	0.0	0.8	8.4	26.6	64.1
	Res	pondents W	ho Used ON App	IE Platform W pointment	ithout Video	During
The telehealth platform was simple to use for my WIC appointment.	30	0.0	0.0	3.3	30.0	66.7
I had trouble accessing the telehealth platform.	30	53.3	30.0	13.3	3.3	0.0
The content of the telehealth solution was in a language I could read.	30	0.0	0.0	3.3	26.7	70.0
	Respondents Who Used ONE Platform Paired with Zoom					
I could see the WIC nutrition educator clearly.	5	20.0	0.0	60.0	0.0	20.0
I could easily talk to the WIC nutrition educator.	87	0.0	0.0	1.1	23.0	75.9

Source: THIS-WIC Client Survey, intervention agencies only

NOTE: Includes 31 respondents who indicated that their most recent appointment was onsite at the WIC clinic.

# 4.2 Adoption and Use of ONE Resources

The ONE platform directly captured metadata on WIC client activity. This included data on the number of pending, open active, open inactive, and closed accounts. The WI State agency captured these data each quarter.

#### 4.2.1 Trends in ONE Account Activation

The number of pending accounts increased from Q2/2022 to Q1/2023, reflecting an increase in the number of new accounts set up by WIC staff but pending activation by WIC clients (**Table 4-2**). The decrease in the number of open active accounts over time and the corresponding

increase in the number of open inactive accounts is indicative of a steady decline in ONE use over time. The increase in account setup and decrease in ONE use over time was consistent across agencies (Appendix WI.4).

Table 4-2.	Change in Pending, Open Active, and Open Inactive ONE Accounts from
	Q2/2022 to Q1/2023 <sup>a</sup> in WI

Number of	Q2/2022	Q3/2022	Q4/2022	Q1/2023
Pending accounts	679	837	984	1056
Open active accounts	593	677	321	209
Open inactive accounts	0	114	634	781

Source: ONE metadata, WI State agency

<sup>a</sup> Data for each quarter were pulled on the following dates: Q2/2022: 7/20/2022; Q3/2022: 10/17/222; Q4/2022: 2/24/2023; and Q1/2023: 5/16/2023.

#### 4.2.2 Trends in ONE Resources Viewed

WIC staff used many nutrition resources from the telehealth library during appointments with WIC clients, and they shared these with the clients for review at their convenience. As seen in **Table 4-3**, the overall percentage of shared articles viewed by clients increased over time; less than 1 percent viewed the articles in Q2/2022, and 25 percent viewed them in Q1/2023. The most-viewed articles were in the "toddler" category, which includes resources for feeding children 1 to 2 years of age. These resources include sample menus, information on toddler appetite, and foods rich in iron. Resource viewing varied across agencies, but factors contributing to this variability were not assessed. Anecdotal information gathered by the WI State agency from WIC staff suggests that although the number of clients reviewing ONE resources was less than expected, clients using ONE viewed several resources on their own, not just those sent by staff. Additionally, WIC staff sent PDF documents via email, which were not tracked in the ONE platform. The option to email PDFs was popular with both staff and WIC clients and a highly requested feature. However, inability to track whether emails were viewed limited the ability to understand how many resources shared via email were read by clients.

# Table 4-3.Trends in ONE Articles Shared and Viewed and Recipes Accessed by WIC<br/>Clients from Q2/2022 to Q1/2023ª in WI

Variable	Q2/2022	Q3/2022	Q4/2022	Q1/2023
Articles shared by WIC staff (N) <sup>b</sup>	1,115	64	423	196
Articles viewed by WIC clients (%)	0.2	0.1	16.8	24.5
ONE recipes accessed by WIC clients (N)	109	96	85	130

Source: ONE metadata, WI State agency

<sup>a</sup> Data for each quarter were pulled on the following dates: Q2/2022: 7/20/2022; Q3/2022: 10/17/2022; Q4/2022: 2/24/2023; and Q1/2023: 5/16/2023.

<sup>b</sup> Counts are for articles shared via ONE; articles shared via PDF are not included in counts.

The ONE platform included recipes that could be accessed by WIC clients after activating their accounts. Although staff were not required to promote recipes as part of WI's ONE intervention, these data suggest that WIC staff did promote them, likely as a feature and benefit of ONE. As seen in **Table 4-3**, the number of recipes accessed by WIC clients varied over time; however, the reasons for these variations are not clear.

Findings from interviews with a small number of Hispanic clients highlight concerns about their ability to access ONE; they recommended creating videos or expanding the current video to provide basic, step-by-step instructions on how to access ONE for Spanish-speaking clients. Respondents also expressed interest in cooking demonstration and nutrition education videos that include child-friendly, healthy recipes from diverse cultures. Finally, these respondents also noted that social interaction and engagement with other mothers and WIC staff were important to them, and they would like to connect with an online community through WIC as this is considered a trusted source of nutrition information (Appendix WI.5).

# 4.3 Barriers to Accessing WIC Services

#### 4.3.1 Availability of Technology at Home

Most survey respondents had access to a smartphone and computer at home. As seen in **Table 4-4**, more than 90 percent had a smartphone, and a similar proportion had a computer or Chromebook at home. Respondents connected to the Internet primarily using home connect (about 75 percent) followed by cellular connect (nearly 25 percent). Among those who used home connect, slightly more than 5 percent encountered problems often, and about 30 percent encountered problems sometimes when connecting to the Internet. Among those not using home connect, common reasons for not doing so included Internet cost (nearly 40 percent), followed by the ability to connect somewhere else (about 20 percent).

#### 4.3.2 Comfort with Technology and Frequency of Videochat Use

Overall, 51.5 percent of the survey respondents were very confident with their use of technology, and 33.4 percent were somewhat confident; 3.3 percent indicated they were very uncertain when it came to the use of technology (**Table 4-5**). About 25 percent of respondents used videochat daily to communicate with and stay connected with friends and family, and an additional 19.6 percent used it about two times per week. Less than 10 percent never used videochat to stay connected with friends and family, and 11.5 percent used it less than once per month. Slightly more respondents from the comparison agencies than intervention agencies were very confident about their use of technology (52.6% vs. 46.8%). The frequency of videochat use differed between the comparison and intervention agencies, with respondents from the comparison agencies, with respondents from the comparison agencies.

Table 4-4.Availability of Technology at Home among Client Survey Respondents, Overall<br/>and in Intervention and Comparison Agencies in WI

Availability and Use of Technology	Overall	Intervention	Comparison	p-value <sup>a</sup>
Which of the following do you have at home? <sup>b</sup>	N=2,004	N=378	N=1,626	
Desktop/laptop computer	50.5	60.1	48.3	<.001*
Tablet computer	31.7	33.3	31.3	0.445
Chromebook	11.9	10.8	12.1	0.492
Smartphone	93.6	92.9	93.7	0.535
Other	0.6	0.5	0.7	0.748
No device	1.5	0.8	1.7	0.188
How do you most often connect to the Internet?	N=2,000	N=378	N=1,622	0.780
Home connect	73.7	74.6	73.4	
Public connect	1.5	1.3	1.5	
Cellular connect	23.6	23.3	23.6	
Do not connect	1.3	0.8	1.4	
	Amo	n <mark>g Those Who</mark> Us	e Home Connect	:
How often do you have problems with the speed, reliability, or quality of Internet connection at home in a way that makes it hard to do things you need to do online?	N=1,461	N=280	N=1,181	0.190
Often	6.5	5.4	6.8	
Sometimes	31.0	30.4	31.2	
Rarely	39.8	45.4	38.5	
Never	21.8	18.6	22.5	
Don't know	0.9	0.4	1.0	
	Among T	hose Who Do No	t Use Home Con	nect
What is the most important reason why you do not connect to the Internet at home?	N=441	N=81	N=360	0.589
Not available	0.5	0	0.6	
Internet cost	37.9	37.0	38.1	
Device cost	11.6	14.8	10.8	
I can connect somewhere else	23.1	18.5	24.2	
I don't want to	14.3	18.5	13.3	
Privacy/security	12.7	11.1	13.1	

<sup>a</sup> p-values are based on chi-square test. For other devices at home, 25% or more of the cells have expected counts less than 5, so chi-square may not be a valid test.

<sup>b</sup> Percentages do not add up to 100 because respondents could select all that applied.

\* p<0.05

Table 4-5.Comfort with Technology and Frequency of Videochat Use among Client Survey<br/>Respondents, Overall and in Intervention and Comparison Agencies in WI

	Overall	Intervention	Comparison	
Comfort with Technology	%			p-value <sup>a</sup>
When it comes to the use of technology, which of the following best describes you?	N=2,001	N=378	N=1,623	0.002*
Very uncertain	0.7	0.5	0.7	
Somewhat uncertain	3.3	2.6	3.5	
Neither confident nor uncertain	8.1	7.1	8.3	
Somewhat confident	33.4	41.8	31.4	
Very confident	51.5	46.8	52.6	
Don't know	3.0	1.1	3.5	
How often do you use video chat to communicate with and stay connected with family and friends? <sup>b</sup>	N=1,999	N=377	N=1,622	0.010*
Daily	23.8	23.6	23.9	
2 times per week	19.6	17.5	20.0	
1 time per week	16.0	22.5	14.5	
2 times per month	9.7	7.4	10.2	
1 time per month	9.5	10.3	9.2	
Less than one time per month	11.5	9.8	11.9	
Never	8.4	7.7	8.5	
Don't know	1.7	1.1	1.8	

<sup>a</sup> p-values are based on chi-square tests. For other devices at home, 25 percent or more of the cells have expected counts less than 5, so chi-square may not be a valid test.

\* p<0.05

#### 4.3.3 Administrative-, Individual-, and Staff-level Barriers

Client Survey respondents responded to several questions on barriers to accessing WIC services for their most recent WIC appointment. Barriers included administrative factors (receiving a specific appointment time and experiencing long wait times), individual-level factors (transportation, childcare, and getting off work), and staff interactions (language barriers, racial/ethnic barriers, and Internet connectivity). As seen in **Table 4-6**, scores for all measures ranged from 2.6 to 2.9, indicating low frequency of experiencing barriers. The frequency of experiencing barriers at their most recent WIC appointment did not differ significantly between respondents from intervention and comparison agencies.

Findings from interviews with Hispanic clients indicate that creating a separate login account to access ONE was perceived as a barrier because it involved locating the link to the website and remembering the log-in information and led to confusion about how ONE and WIC relate to each other (Appendix WI.5).

Table 4-6.	Barriers to Accessing WIC Services among Client Survey Respondents in
	Intervention and Comparison Agencies in WI

	Intervention (n=394)	Comparison (n=1,712)		
Barriers <sup>a</sup>	Mean (	(SE)	∆ (95% CI)	p-value <sup>b</sup>
Not given a specific appointment time	2.7 (0.12)	2.7 (0.11)	0.07 (0.30, 0.43)	0.683
Wait too long	2.9 (0.06)	2.8 (0.05)	0.09 (0.09, 0.27)	0.296
Transportation issues	2.8 (0.05)	2.7 (0.04)	0.02 (0.12, 0.16)	0.812
Childcare issues	2.7 (0.05)	2.7 (0.03)	0.04 (0.10, 0.17)	0.571
Difficulty getting off work	2.7 (0.06)	2.6 (0.04)	0.07 (0.10, 0.23)	0.380
WIC staff language barrier	2.9 (0.07)	2.8 (0.06)	0.07 (0.15, 0.28)	0.504
WIC staff racial/ethnic barrier	2.7 (0.10)	2.6 (0.09)	0.11 (0.20, 0.42)	0.450
No or poor Internet connection	2.8 (0.06)	2.8 (0.04)	0.04 (0.10, 0.19)	0.530

<sup>a</sup> On a scale of no/never to frequently, please mark (X) if you experienced any of the following barriers to attending your WIC appointment, with the following response options: 0=frequently, 1=occasionally, 2=a little, and 3=never.

<sup>b</sup> Hierarchical linear regression models (unadjusted) were used to compare differences in means for intervention and comparison agencies.

# 4.4 Satisfaction with WIC Appointment

The unadjusted mean client satisfaction level with their most recent WIC appointments was high and not significantly different for survey respondents from intervention and comparison agencies (**Table 4-7**). Although the level of satisfaction differed significantly by number of years the respondent/child received WIC services and language used at home, the inclusion of these and other control variables in the multivariate regression did not change the relationship between exposure to telehealth and satisfaction with WIC services (**Table 4-8**). Thus, satisfaction with WIC services was just as high for telehealth as it was for WIC services delivered via usual care.

# Table 4-7.Satisfaction with WIC Appointment among Client Survey Respondents in<br/>Intervention and Comparison Agencies in WI

	Intervention (n=399)	Comparison (n=1,712)		
<b>Client Satisfaction</b>	Mean (SE)		Δ (95% Cl)	p-value <sup>a</sup>
Client Satisfaction Index <sup>b</sup>	93.7 (0.73)	93.6 (0.46)	0.18 (-1.85, 2.21)	0.840

Source: THIS-WIC Client Survey

<sup>a</sup> Hierarchical linear regression models (unadjusted) were used to compare differences in means for intervention and comparison agencies.

<sup>b</sup> Client satisfaction index (range: 20–100) is based on 8 items (interitem correlation, alpha = 0.89).

Wisconsin Division of Public Health (DPH), Department of Health Services WIC: Evaluation of Telehealth Service Delivery Using Online Nutrition Education (ONE) Platform

 
 Table 4-8.
 Multivariable Regression Examining Satisfaction with WIC Appointment Among Client Survey Respondents in Intervention and Comparison Agencies in WI

Independent Variable	Coefficient	Std Error	t-value	Pr >  t
Intercept	94.09	0.93	101.23	<.001*
Condition				
Intervention	-0.04	0.74	-0.06	0.96
Comparison	0.00			
Household annual income	-0.03	0.24	-0.12	0.90
Household size	-0.21	0.16	-1.29	0.20
Number of years WIC services received				
1–2 years	1.79	0.64	2.81	0.005*
3–4 years	0.56	0.71	0.79	0.43
5 or more years	1.11	0.70	1.59	0.11
Less than 1 year	0.00			
Place of residence				
Rural	0.13	0.62	0.21	0.84
Suburban	-0.05	0.65	-0.08	0.94
Urban	0.00			
Language used at home				
Spanish	-2.57	0.91	-2.81	0.005*
Other	-6.32	1.91	-3.31	0.001*
English	0.00			

Source: THIS-WIC Client Survey

\* p<0.05

## 4.5 Retention in WIC

Six months after completing the survey, more than 90 percent of Client Survey respondents continued to receive WIC services (**Table 4-9**). More respondents from intervention than comparison agencies were retained in WIC for at least 6 months.

## 4.6 Intent to Change Dietary Behaviors

In general, the intent to change dietary behaviors following their most recent WIC appointment was comparable for respondents in the intervention and comparison agencies. As seen in **Table 4-10**, mean scores for intentions to "change how I eat" and "how I feed my family" ranged from 3.6 to 3.8, indicating that survey respondents were neutral or agreed with these statements. The mean score for the perceived value of WIC nutrition education (i.e., taught me things that will help me choose nutritious foods for me or my family) was 4.2, indicating that respondents agreed or strongly agreed that the lesson would help them make healthy choices.

#### Table 4-9. Client Survey Respondents' Retention in WI WIC<sup>a</sup>

	Overall	Intervention	Comparison	
	N=1,280	N=330	N=950	
<b>Respondent Retention</b>		%		p-value <sup>b</sup>
Retained for 180 days or more <sup>c</sup>	92.34	95.45	91.26	0.014*

Source: WI MIS linked to Client Survey data

<sup>a</sup> Analysis was restricted to respondents who completed the Client Survey in the first 6 months of the intervention.

<sup>b</sup> p-values are based on chi-square test.

<sup>c</sup> Availability of data on WIC benefit redemption after 180 days of survey completion was used as a proxy for retention.

\* p<0.05

# Table 4-10.Intent to Change Dietary Behaviors Following the WIC Nutrition Education<br/>Lesson among Client Survey Respondents, Overall and in Intervention and<br/>Comparison Agencies in WI

	Intervention (n=394)	Comparison (n=1,712)		
Statement <sup>a</sup>	Mea	n <b>(SE)</b>	Δ (95% Cl)	p-value <sup>b</sup>
After my WIC nutrition education lesson, I wanted to change how I eat.	3.7 (0.11)	3.6 (0.09)	0.08 (-0.24, 0.41)	0.563
After my WIC nutrition education lesson, I wanted to change how I feed my family.	3.8 (0.11)	3.7 (0.09)	0.08 (-0.23, 0.40)	0.573
My WIC nutrition education lesson taught me things that will help me choose nutritious foods for me or my family.	4.2 (0.09)	4.2 (0.07)	0.03 (-0.22, 0.29)	0.768

Source: THIS-WIC Client Survey

<sup>a</sup> Response options: 1=strongly disagree, 2=disagree, 3=neither agree nor disagree, 4=agree, 5=strongly agree

<sup>b</sup> Hierarchical linear regression models (unadjusted) were used to compare differences in means for intervention and comparison agencies.

# 4.7 Daily Fruit and Vegetable Intake

Following their most recent WIC appointment, respondents reported their daily fruit and vegetable intake, with response options ranging from none to 4 or more cups. As seen in **Table 4-11**, less than 5 percent of the respondents did not eat any fruit and about 3 percent did not eat any vegetables. Almost one-third (30%) of respondents ate ½ cup to 1 cup of fruit, and a similar proportion ate 1 to 2 cups of fruit, with similar patterns for vegetable intake. In general, fruit and vegetable intake following respondents' WIC appointment was comparable for the intervention and comparison groups.

 Table 4-11.
 Daily Fruit and Vegetable Intake among Client Survey Respondents, Overall and in Intervention and Comparison Agencies in WI

	Overall	Intervention	Comparison	
Variable		p-value <sup>a</sup>		
Fruits per day	N=1,953	N=376	N=1,577	0.325
None	3.2	4.3	3.0	
1/2 cup or less	12.2	13.3	11.9	
1/2 to 1 cup	28.7	30.3	28.3	
1 to 2 cups	30.5	30.6	30.4	
2 to 3 cups	15.9	14.4	16.3	
3 to 4 cups	5.3	4.8	5.4	
4 or more cups	4.2	2.4	4.6	
Vegetables per day	N=1,940	N=375	N=1,565	0.485
None	3.1	2.7	3.2	
1/2 cup or less	16.6	18.7	16.2	
1/2 to 1 cup	29.1	31.7	28.4	
1 to 2 cups	27.5	26.1	27.8	
2 to 3 cups	14.2	12.3	14.6	
3 to 4 cups	6.4	5.1	6.7	
4 or more cups	3.1	3.5	3.1	

<sup>a</sup> p-values are based on chi-square tests.

## 4.8 Breastfeeding Practices

Data captured in WI's MIS were used to assess the association between breastfeeding behavior and WIC service delivery. This analysis was restricted to WIC households with at least one infant. As seen in **Table 4-12**, a greater proportion of WIC respondents in the intervention than in the comparison agencies ever breastfed (88% vs. 72%) and exclusively breastfed their infant for 6 months (29% vs. 17%).

## 4.9 Trends in Breastfeeding Initiation and Exclusive Breastfeeding

Shortly before the intervention began in Q1/2022, 78.5 percent of WIC clients in the intervention agencies and 69 percent in the comparison agencies had initiated breastfeeding, and 14 percent in intervention agencies and 10 percent in comparison agencies breastfeed exclusively for 6 months (Table 4-13). Over the intervention period, rates of breastfeeding initiation and exclusive breastfeeding remained constant or improved slightly for WIC clients in both intervention and comparison agencies. For example, from Q1/2022 to Q2/2023, rates of breastfeeding initiation improved by 2 percentage points for those in the intervention agencies and 6 percentage points for those in the comparison agencies. Similarly, from Q1/2022 to

Q2/2023, rates of exclusive breastfeeding improved by 2 percentage points for those in the intervention agencies and 4 percentage points for those in the comparison agencies.

Table 4-12.	Breastfeeding Practices of Client Survey Respondents, Overall and in
	Intervention and Comparison Agencies in WI

	Overall	Intervention	Comparison	
Breastfeeding Practice <sup>a</sup>		%		p-value <sup>b</sup>
Ever breastfed	N=694	N=101	N=593	0.002*
Yes	74.1	88.1	71.7	
No	25.9	11.9	28.3	
Exclusively breastfed	N=695	N=101	N=594	0.005*
Yes	18.7	28.7	17.0	
No	81.3	71.3	83.0	

Source: WI MIS; data were collected between Q2/2022 and Q1/2023.

<sup>a</sup> Breastfeeding behavior is reported for households with at least one infant (0–12 months) during the intervention period.

<sup>b</sup> p-values are based on chi-square tests.

\* p<0.05

# Table 4-13.Trends in Breastfeeding Initiation and Exclusive Breastfeeding for 6 Months<br/>among WIC Clients in Intervention and Comparison Agencies Using<br/>Administrative Data in WI

	Q1/2022	Q2/2022	Q3/2022	Q4/2022	Q1/2023	Q2/2023
Local Agency				%		
	Ever Breastfed					
Intervention agencies	78.5	80.6	82.0	81.5	80.5	80.4
Comparison agencies	69.0	68.6	71.6	73.0	74.6	75.4
Exclusive Breastfeeding						
Intervention agencies	14.0	14.0	15.0	14.8	15.5	N/A
Comparison agencies	10.0	13.0	14.0	12.7	14.4	N/A

Source: WI MIS

NOTE: Data on exclusive breastfeeding were missing for Rusk County and Oneida County across all quarters and for two local agencies in Q1/2022 and Q4/2022. Data on breastfeeding initiation were available through Q2/2023, and data on exclusive breastfeeding were available through Q1/2023 for all agencies.

## 4.10 WIC Benefit Redemption Patterns

WIC benefit redemption patterns were examined for the month following the completion of the WIC appointment/Client Survey using MIS data. About two-thirds of the survey respondents redeemed between 10 and 90 percent of their WIC benefits in the month after their telehealth

appointment (**Table 4-14**). About one-fifth of survey respondents redeemed less than 10 percent of their WIC benefits in the month after Client Survey completion, and a similar percentage redeemed more than 90 percent of their benefits. WIC benefit redemption patterns did not differ for survey respondents in the intervention and comparison groups.

	Overall	Intervention	Comparison	
Benefit Redemption		%		p-value <sup>a</sup>
	N=826	N=95	N=731	0.444
<10%	18.52	18.75	18.47	
10 to 90%	63.08	67.37	62.52	
>90%	18.40	13.68	19.02	

Table 4 14	WIC Ponofit Podom	ntion Following Clion	+ Survey Con	nlation in \//
1 aute 4-14.	WIC Denenit Redeni	PROFILE FOR OWING CREET	it Survey Con	

Source: WI MIS linked to Client Survey data

<sup>a</sup> p-value is based on chi-square test.

# 4.11 Summary of Findings

WIC clients in the intervention agencies received services via phone or Zoom and ONE, accessing nutrition and breastfeeding resources either synchronously during the appointments or asynchronously after the appointment, via ONE or emailed PDF documents. WIC clients in the comparison agencies received services via phone and resources via postal mail. This chapter described client experiences with telehealth services and compared outcomes for clients in the intervention and comparison agencies. Key findings include the following:

- Acceptability of telehealth services and ONE: Client Survey respondents who
  received WIC services via telehealth appointment found it acceptable (agree or strongly
  agree) to do so. Most respondents indicated that the way they received WIC services
  was easier than going to a WIC clinic and expressed a preference to continue receiving
  services the same way at their next appointment. Respondents who used the ONE
  platform asynchronously found it easy to access and simple to use, and they felt that the
  language was easy to read. Respondents who used ONE with Zoom (synchronously)
  found it easy to talk with their WIC nutrition educator, but responses were mixed in terms
  of their ability to see them.
- Adoption and use of ONE platform and resources: Among the small number of users with an active account, the percentage of shared articles viewed by clients increased over time; less than 1 percent viewed the articles in Q2/2022, and 25 percent viewed them in Q1/2023. These data may underestimate adoption and use because WIC staff sent PDF documents via email, but data on client's use (i.e. open and read) of these PDFs are not available. Further, anecdotal information from WIC staff suggests that clients who used the ONE platform also browsed materials other than those shared by the staff. Interviews with Hispanic clients highlight the need to include videos on nutrition education topics, particularly demonstrations of diverse, child-friendly, healthy recipes.

These clients also recommended creating an online community to promote social interaction and engagement with other mothers, because WIC is considered a trusted source of information by clients, and mothers would be willing to join this community.

- Barriers to accessing WIC services: In general, most Client Survey respondents had a computer and Smartphone and Internet connection at home. Additionally, most were confident or very confident about using technology, and less than 10 percent had never used videoconferencing to communicate with family and friends. Respondents had favorable experiences with their appointments. Mean barrier scores did not differ between those in the intervention and comparison agencies, which may be due to comparison agencies also delivering WIC services via phone. Interviews with Hispanic clients indicate confusion about the relationship between WIC and ONE, with a need for better integration with current WIC technology for seamless access to resources, along with a step-by-step instructional video on how to access Spanish-language materials.
- Satisfaction with WIC appointment: Consistent with a low frequency of barriers, Client Survey respondents in the intervention and comparison agencies had high levels of satisfaction with their WIC appointment. Regression-adjusted mean satisfaction scores were comparable for respondents in the intervention and comparison agencies, but they were lower for people who used Spanish (or a language other than English) at home and for those who received WIC services for 1 to 2 years than for those who received services for less than 1 year.
- Retention in WIC: The overall unadjusted retention rate in WIC was above 90 percent for Client Survey respondents in the intervention and comparison agencies. Retention rates were about four percentage points higher for survey respondents in intervention agencies than for respondents in comparison agencies (95.45% vs. 91.26%).
- Intent to change dietary behaviors: Client Survey respondents in the intervention and comparison agencies have similar scores (3.6 to 3.8 on a 5-point agreement scale) for intent to change their dietary behaviors (i.e., how they ate, how they feed their family) and the usefulness of lessons to make healthy choices (4.2 on a 5-point agreement scale).
- Fruit and vegetable intake: Thirty percent of respondents ate ½ cup to 1 cup of fruit per day, and a similar proportion ate 1 to 2 cups of fruit, with similar patterns for vegetable intake. In general, fruit and vegetable intake following respondents' WIC appointment was comparable for the intervention and comparison groups.
- Breastfeeding practices: Unadjusted analysis of breastfeeding practices indicates that a greater proportion of survey respondents in the intervention than in the comparison agencies ever breastfed (88% vs. 72%) and exclusively breastfed their infant for 6 months (29% vs. 17%). These rates of breastfeeding initiation and exclusive breastfeeding are higher among survey respondents than in the MIS aggregate data from the intervention and comparison agencies. MIS data from Q1/2022 (preintervention) to Q2/2023 (end of intervention) were used to examine breastfeeding practices for all clients in the intervention and comparison agencies. At the intervention agencies, breastfeeding initiation increased from 79% to 80%, and the exclusive

breastfeeding rate increased from 14% to 16%. At comparison agencies, breastfeeding initiation rates increased from 69% to 75%, and exclusive breastfeeding increased from 10% to 14%; reasons for these differences are unclear.

 WIC benefit redemption: Unadjusted analysis of WIC benefit redemption rates indicates that about 63 percent of survey respondents redeemed between 10 and 90 percent of their WIC benefits in the month following their telehealth appointment, with about 20 percent redeeming less than 10 percent and a similar percentage redeeming more than 90 percent. These redemption patterns are comparable in the intervention and comparison agencies.

# 5. Conclusions and Lessons Learned

Telehealth has emerged as an integral approach to offering healthcare services because it may offer enhanced access to services, convenience in scheduling and receiving services, and cost savings by eliminating the need for transportation. However, factors such as comfort level with digital technology, Internet availability, privacy and security concerns, and accessibility may be barriers to telehealth integration within WIC. The goal of the THIS-WIC project was to develop a robust evidence base regarding telehealth solutions in WIC and to understand whether and how telehealth influences impact intermediate, process, and cost outcomes.

The project intended to deliver WIC nutrition education and breastfeeding support to WIC clients at intervention agencies through telehealth and at comparison agencies through in-person appointments. Project launch was delayed due to the COVID-19 pandemic, amid several changes to WIC service delivery at intervention agencies, including delays in launching telehealth services. Similarly, to ensure continuity in services, COVID-19 waivers enabled all WIC agencies, including those at the comparison agencies, to conduct phone-based appointments.

WI collaborated with Nutrition Matters to customize the ONE platform, which could be accessed by authorized clients using a mobile device, tablet, or computer. The WI State agency team planned for their local agencies to use ONE synchronously with WIC clients wherein the CPAs would be able to share resources with clients in real time, mimicking resource sharing and discussion during in-person appointments. To facilitate active discussion, the ONE platform would integrate chat functionality and Zoom-based videoconferencing. Due to technical challenges, these integrated features were not available during this project. WI also planned to send additional nutrition education and breastfeeding resources to clients following their telehealth session and to encourage independent use of these resources on the ONE platform. ONE allows CPAs to see what articles and recipes have been viewed by WIC clients and what lessons have been completed, supporting continuity of care.

To accommodate the shift in service delivery, the evaluation of THIS-WIC in WI was adjusted to assess the implementation of ONE; implementation, cost, and client-level outcomes were compared for modified telehealth service delivery vs. phone-based service delivery. Implementation evaluation findings are based on data collected from MIS, State responses to the Implementation Tracking Tool, metadata from the ONE platform, and the Staff Survey and key informant interviews. Outcome evaluation findings are based on data collected from MIS, metadata from the ONE platform, and the Client Survey.

## 5.1 Implementation of Telehealth Services in WI

Between April 2022 (Q2/2022) and March 2023 (Q1/2023), five local agencies offered telehealth services and served as intervention agencies; six offered usual care and served as comparison agencies. WIC staff generally perceived a high need to offer remote services to their clients and believed that offering telehealth appointments and sharing ONE resources was necessary to

offer services that align with those offered by other health care providers. Staff also noted that doing so would be in keeping with the overall mission of WIC and expand access to those unable to come in for in-person appointments due to lack of transportation, distance, inclement weather, or other reasons.

None of the staff had any experience with telehealth before this project, and staff received ongoing training in various modes. Staff noted that the delayed launch required staff to retrain themselves on the resources available on the ONE platform and the process of using the telehealth solution. Staff gave higher ratings on the ease of learning the telehealth platform in the late phase than in the early phase, reflecting the benefits gained from additional training to support use. Experienced educators indicated that they were familiar and comfortable with using and sharing resources on the telehealth platform, but newer staff may need additional time to become familiar with all the available resources so they could send along relevant information to their clients. Staff appreciated the breadth and depth of resources available and gave high marks to the videos and PDF versions in easy-to-read language. Some staff noted that clients struggled to find reliable nutrition resources online, and offering access to evidence-based resources would help retain them in WIC and elevate the importance of WIC nutrition education for them.

During implementation, staff acknowledged the engagement and support of local and WI State agency staff, particularly the reduced lag time in responses to questions and the data sharing to understand staff and client use and engagement with the telehealth platform. Because of the COVID-19 pandemic, WIC agencies experienced considerable turnover, and the infant formula crisis limited the extent to which staff used telehealth for nutrition and breastfeeding education. Although staff valued synchronous resource sharing during appointments, they needed to extend the appointment time to explain the telehealth solution to the clients and assist them with account setup, navigation, or password recovery. Staff also struggled to promote and encourage clients to use the ONE platform synchronously, and some noted that client circumstances precluded them from synchronous resource sharing. Subsequently, staff relied on asynchronous learning and sent links to the ONE platform or emailed PDFs that clients could review at their convenience.

Staff who used the telehealth solution synchronously highlighted the benefits of doing so, including the ability to build rapport with the clients, understand their busy schedules and lifestyle, and use their expressions and reactions to guide the discussion. Staff noted that some of their clients were not comfortable with technology and stressed that clients should be given flexibility in choosing how they would like to schedule their appointments and receive WIC services. Overall, staff found telehealth to be an acceptable way to provide WIC services and expressed a preference to continue scheduling telehealth appointments. Staff recommended expanding the resource library and offering materials in languages other than English and Spanish.

Staff traveled less frequently but spent more time traveling to other clinics to provide services. Staff also noted that offering telehealth services provided them with work flexibility and allowed them to use the clinic space for other activities (such as COVID-19 clinic). The startup cost to offer telehealth services was \$663,221, of which about 81 percent was spent on contracted services, 10 percent was spent on equipment, and 7 percent was spent on labor. The ongoing median costs per appointment and per enrollment were higher at intervention agencies than at comparison agencies.

# 5.2 Client Experience and Outcomes

In general, most Client Survey respondents had a computer and Smartphone at home and were confident about using technology. Findings from the Client Surveys at intervention agencies indicate a high level of acceptability to receive WIC services via telehealth appointments (synchronously and asynchronously). Respondents who had activated their ONE account accessed resources available on the ONE platform, particularly recipes. Metadata on ONE use indicated a slow start but a gradual increase in resources accessed over time (increase from less than 1 percent in Q3/2022 to 25 percent in Q1/2023). Respondents also expressed a preference to continue receiving WIC services the same way for their next appointment.

The collective findings on respondents' satisfaction and experience with WIC appointments and intent to change dietary behaviors indicate that telehealth resulted in outcomes that were comparable to usual care in a pandemic situation. Survey respondents from the intervention and comparison agencies had similar scores for level of satisfaction with their WIC appointment and barriers to accessing WIC services. The intent to change dietary behaviors and daily fruit and vegetable intake were also similar for respondents in the intervention and comparison agencies.

Overall rates of breastfeeding initiation and exclusive breastfeeding varied among respondents in the intervention and comparison agencies. These differences may be due to demographic differences rather than service delivery mode. Because breastfeeding practices were assessed immediately after their telehealth appointment and these practices are not likely to change based on a single appointment, factors contributing to these differences were not examined. Retention rates in WIC exceeded 90 percent for both groups, with slightly higher rates for those in the intervention group.

## 5.3 Lessons Learned

Telehealth is a viable approach to deliver WIC services to clients. Telehealth services can involve a phone-based appointment with synchronous or asynchronous resource sharing. Staff note that clients should be provided flexibility in how they would like to receive WIC services.

Comprehensive training is essential to preparing staff for providing telehealth services. Depending on their experience, staff may need additional time to become familiar with the resources on the ONE platform. Staff also need extensive training, which includes understanding the logistics of setting up appointments, helping clients to set up accounts and navigate the resources, and marketing/promoting the use of resources to clients.

High-level staff engagement and support are critical for staff uptake. Staff acknowledge the feedback from the supervisors as vital to understanding the impact of telehealth and appreciate their timely response to emergent issues. However, staff experienced challenges during

implementation, stemming from the lack of an integrated system to schedule and conduct appointments and document outcomes.

Despite the longer appointment duration, staff prefer telehealth appointments. Staff note that telehealth appointments are longer because of the added time to assist clients with setting up their accounts, recovering passwords, or becoming familiar with the system. Although staff note that this adversely affects their subsequent appointments, they are also keenly aware of the barriers to attending in-person appointments and attribute higher participation and retention rates to the availability of telehealth services. Staff who use the video functionality appreciate the rapport building and connections with the clients, which ultimately lead to better engagement. Similarly, clients who complete an appointment via telehealth prefer to receive services the same way for future appointments.

# 5.4 Implications

Telehealth is a relatively new approach to providing services to WIC clients, and findings from this evaluation demonstrate the potential of increasing reach, promoting participation, and reducing attrition. The equality in satisfaction with WIC services and the absence of statistical significance in outcomes demonstrates the feasibility of delivering remote services successfully without diminishing the quality and impact of WIC. It is also likely that telehealth was limited to one contact over the intervention period because the study took place during the COVID-19 pandemic. Ongoing use of and exposure to resources on the telehealth platform may lead to long-term changes in outcomes. Additional studies and evaluations are needed to demonstrate its efficacy, particularly as WIC resumes offering in-person services (i.e., usual care). Understanding and deploying strategies to increase awareness, comfort, and use of the ONE platform synchronously may increase client use of resources on ONE. The findings from this evaluation suggest that flexibility in providing telehealth services is essential. Training staff on the process and promotion of telehealth platform resources may lead to increased use of telehealth.

The findings on the cost of ongoing service delivery should be interpreted with caution. First, to assess changes in service delivery costs associated with telehealth implementation, the preimplementation period was set to FY2019 (i.e., before the start of the COVID-19 pandemic), because services in intervention and comparison agencies were virtual during the height of the pandemic. This resulted in a 2.5-year gap between the study pre-implementation and postimplementation periods. Changes in staffing and reporting systems during this period may have affected the quality of the data reported for the pre-implementation period in both intervention and comparison agencies. Other factors and changes in service delivery (beyond implementation of the telehealth solution) may have also affected the costs incurred during the post-implementation period. Most importantly, comparison agencies continued to offer virtual services to their clients during the post-implementation period. Second, the evaluation abstracted startup cost data by reviewing budget documents, and WI local agency staff completed the ongoing cost data collection tool. WI State agency staff expressed concerns about the availability and accuracy of ongoing cost data for various reasons, including the burden of reporting the requested data, local agency staff's limited experience in administrative and financial data reporting, and variation in staff experience with administrative and financial data across agencies. Third, the sample size of local agencies for the client outcome analysis was small, with five intervention agencies and four comparison agencies. The small sample size means that atypical costs at one or two agencies could have a big effect on the overall average. The distribution of cost estimates was widespread, and no agency was different enough to warrant exclusion from the analysis. Finally, agency-level costs can vary for reasons beyond telehealth or traditional delivery models, such as socioeconomic composition of the clients, geographical differences, or provider turnover. For example, agencies that experience higher provider turnover may have higher costs because additional resources are spent on recruiting, hiring, training, and onboarding new staff. Studies with a larger sample size can statistically control for these confounding factors, but we were not able to do so in this study given the limited sample size. Therefore, in addition to the limitations noted above, the increasing costs among intervention agencies and decreasing costs among comparison agencies may be caused by other factors unrelated to the mode of delivery, such as changes in staffing, the level of services or administrative tasks that agencies are required to provide, and WIC participation.

# 5.5 Strengths and Limitations

This evaluation has several strengths and limitations. The strengths of the evaluation include the mixed methods design, emphasis on effectiveness and implementation outcomes, large number of participating agencies, and staff and client participation in the evaluation. The evaluation employed a randomized study design and included a relatively large number of agencies in both the intervention and comparison groups. The clients from participating agencies represented the most in need of telehealth services, providing insights into the feasibility of improving service delivery for those most in need.

In the context of understanding telehealth service delivery, the Staff Survey response rate for the early and late phase surveys was high. Additionally, the extensive metadata on ONE use and the tracking conducted by the WI State agency team provided contextual information on implementation and highlight the real time adaptations made by the WI State agency to improve implementation.

In the context of understanding client satisfaction and experiences, the percentage of invited clients who consented to take part in the evaluation and completed the Client Survey exceeded the target response rate of 5 to 10 percent. The availability of client level MIS data and the high match rate (survey respondents with MIS data) indicate that survey respondents were generally representative of the clients at participating agencies.

This evaluation has several limitations. The COVID-19 pandemic reshaped usual care service delivery; in-person appointments were replaced with phone appointments. Thus, the mode of service delivery was phone for the intervention and comparison agencies, but nutrition education and breastfeeding resources were shared via ONE or emailed as PDFs at intervention agencies and either discussed over the phone or sent via postal mail to WIC clients at comparison agencies. Additionally, the COVID-19 pandemic affected the timeline and the

approach to using the ONE platform for resource sharing with clients; staff turnover, baby formula crises during the implementation period, and staff burnout also limited capacity to promote telehealth use among clients in the intervention agencies. Thus, outcomes related to service delivery across intervention and comparison agencies could not be examined.

As noted in **Section 5.4**, there were limitations related to reporting of cost data. These included the lag between the pre-implementation period, which was pre-COVID-19, and the implementation period, changes in staff and financial reporting systems, as well as burden associated with data collection.

As noted in **Section 2.5.1**, 84.1 percent of Client Survey respondents were in the comparison agencies, and 16.9 percent were in the intervention agencies. this difference in response rate in the intervention and comparison agencies may be attributable to differences in mode of survey distribution and a greater response for one large comparison agency. The high degree of imbalance in response rates should increase total variation beyond the nominally expected level, which would reduce precision in the test of the intervention effect.

Finally, comparable client-/respondent-level outcomes in the intervention and comparison agencies should not be interpreted as evidence of the absence of improvements. In addition to the similarity in mode of service delivery, it is possible that implementing the intervention in the absence of the COVID-19 pandemic may have produced different results. Additional studies are needed to evaluate the effectiveness of telehealth services compared to in-person appointments, assess factors that affect synchronous use of resources during appointments, and assess client perspectives on facilitators and barriers to using resources via a telehealth platform.

# 5.6 Sustainability

Following the THIS-WIC evaluation, WI plans to roll out the ONE platform across all agencies in the State. Guided by the evaluation findings, WI will provide flexibility to agencies to use ONE in accordance with each agency's needs and capacity. Specifically, agencies may use ONE synchronously or asynchronously for any time of appointment. Additionally, agencies will move toward primarily sharing resources electronically.

# References

- 1. H.R.648 Consolidated Appropriations Act, 2019 116th Congress (2019-2020). https://www.congress.gov/bill/116th-congress/house-bill/648/text;
- 2. WIC Program Annual Count of Participation Statewide Totals. https://www.fns.usda.gov/sites/default/files/resource-files/26wifypart-3.pdf
- 3. Fatehi, F., Smith, A. C., Maeder, A., Wade, V., & Gray, L. C. (2017). How to formulate research questions and design studies for telehealth assessment and evaluation. *Journal of Telemedicine and Telecare, 23*(9), 759-763.
- 4. Au, L. E., Whaley, S., Rosen, N. J., Meza, M., & Ritchie, L. D. (2016). Online and inperson nutrition education improves breakfast knowledge, attitudes, and behaviors: A randomized trial of participants in the special supplemental nutrition program for women, infants, and children. *Journal of the Academy of Nutrition and Dietetics, 116*(3), 490-500.
- 5. Nestor, B., McKenzie, J., Hasan, N., AbuSabha, R., & Achterberg, C. (2001). Client satisfaction with the nutrition education component of the California WIC program. *Journal of Nutrition Education*, *33*(2), 83-94.
- Weber, S., Uesugi, K., Greene, H., Bess, S., Reese, L., & Odoms-Young, A. (2018). Preferences and perceived value of WIC foods among WIC caregivers. *Journal of Nutrition Education and Behavior, 50*(7), 695-704.
- 7. Agha, Z., Schapira, R. M., Laud, P. W., McNutt, G., & Roter, D. L. (2009). Patient satisfaction with physician–patient communication during telemedicine. *Telemedicine and e-Health*, *15*(9), 830-839.
- 8. Chai, L. K., Collins, C. E., May, C., Brown, L. J., Ashman, A., & Burrows, T. L. (2021). Fidelity and acceptability of a family-focused technology-based telehealth nutrition intervention for child weight management. *Journal of Telemedicine and Telecare, 27*(2), 98-109.
- 9. Parmanto, B., Lewis Jr, A. N., Graham, K. M., & Bertolet, M. H. (2016). Development of the telehealth usability questionnaire (TUQ). *International Journal of Telerehabilitation*, *8*(1), 3.
- Woelfel, M. L., Abusabha, R., Pruzek, R., Stratton, H., Chen, S. G., & Edmunds, L. S. (2004). Barriers to the use of WIC services. *Journal of the American Dietetic Association*, *104*(5), 736-743.
- 11. United States Census Bureau. (2013). *American Community Survey*. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.census.gov/acs/www/about/why-we-ask-each-question/computer/">https://www.census.gov/acs/www/about/why-we-ask-each-question/computer/</a>
- Woods, S. S., Schwartz, E., Tuepker, A., Press, N. A., Nazi, K. M., Turvey, C. L., & Nichol, W. P. (2013). Patient experiences with full electronic access to health records and clinical notes through the My HealtheVet Personal Health Record Pilot: Qualitative study. *Journal* of Medical Internet Research, 15(3), e2356.

- 13. Pew Research Center. (2021). *The internet and the pandemic*. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.pewresearch.org/internet/wp-content/uploads/sites/9/2021/09/PI\_2021.09.01\_COVID-19-and-Tech\_TOPLINE.pdf">https://www.pewresearch.org/internet/wp-content/uploads/sites/9/2021/09/PI\_2021.09.01\_COVID-19-and-Tech\_TOPLINE.pdf</a>
- 14. Pew Research Center. (2021). *Mobile technology and home broadband 2021*. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.pewresearch.org/internet/wp-content/uploads/sites/9/2021/06/PI\_2021.06.03\_Mobile-Broadband\_TOPLINE.pdf">https://www.pewresearch.org/internet/wp-content/uploads/sites/9/2021/06/PI\_2021.06.03\_Mobile-Broadband\_TOPLINE.pdf</a>
- 15. Kakulla, B. (2021). AARP 2021 tech trends and the 50-plus: Top 10 biggest trends. Retrieved from <u>https://www.aarp.org/content/dam/aarp/research/surveys\_statistics/technology/2021/2021-tech-trends-older-adults.doi.10.26419-2Fres.00420.001.pdf</u>
- 16. Office of Management and Budget. *Revisions to the Standards for the Classification of Federal Data on Race and Ethnicity*. Retrieved from https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/FR-1997-10-30/pdf/97-28653.pdf
- 17. WIC Infant and Toddler Feeding Practices Study 2: Fourth Year Report. Appendix A Study Research Questions 2020. <u>https://fns-prod.azureedge.net/sites/default/files/resource-files/WIC-ITFPS2-Year4Report-Appendix.pdf</u>
- Yaroch, A. L., Tooze, J., Thompson, F. E., Blanck, H. M., Thompson, O. M., Colón-Ramos, U., Shaikh, A. R., McNutt, S., & Nebeling, L. C. (2012). Evaluation of three short dietary instruments to assess fruit and vegetable intake: The National Cancer Institute's food attitudes and behaviors survey. *Journal of the Academy of Nutrition and Dietetics*, *112*(10), 1570-1577.
- 19. Shiferaw, K. B., Mengiste, S. A., Gullslett, M. K., Zeleke, A. A., Tilahun, B., Tebeje, T., Wondimu, R., Desalegn, S., & Mehari, E. A. (2021). Healthcare providers' acceptance of telemedicine and preference of modalities during COVID-19 pandemics in a low-resource setting: An extended UTAUT model. *PLoS One, 16*(4), e0250220.
- 20. Zhu, D., Paige, S. R., Slone, H., Gutierrez, A., Lutzky, C., Hedriana, H., Barrera, J. F., Ong, T., & Bunnell, B. E. (2024). Exploring telemental health practice before, during, and after the COVID-19 pandemic. *Journal of Telemedicine and Telecare, 30*(1), 72-78.
- 21. Rho, M. J., young Choi, I., & Lee, J. (2014). Predictive factors of telemedicine service acceptance and behavioral intention of physicians. *International Journal of Medical Informatics*, *83*(8), 559-571.
- 22. Gao, S., Krogstie, J., & Siau, K. (2011). Developing an instrument to measure the adoption of mobile services. *Mobile Information Systems, 7*(1), 45-67.
- 23. Becevic, M., Boren, S., Mutrux, R., Shah, Z., & Banerjee, S. (2015). User satisfaction with telehealth: Study of patients, providers, and coordinators. *The Health Care Manager*, *34*(4), 337-349.
- 24. Cates, S., Capogrossi, K., & Sallack, L. (2016). WIC Nutrition Education Study: Phase I Report. Alexandria, VA: United States Department of Agriculture. *Food and Nutrition Service, Office of Policy Support.*

- 25. Anderson, A. E., Henry, K. A., Samadder, N. J., Merrill, R. M., & Kinney, A. Y. (2013). Rural vs urban residence affects risk-appropriate colorectal cancer screening. *Clinical Gastroenterology and Hepatology*, *11*(5), 526-533.
- Glasgow, R. E., Harden, S. M., Gaglio, B., Rabin, B., Smith, M. L., Porter, G. C., Ory, M. G., & Estabrooks, P. A. (2019). RE-AIM planning and evaluation framework: Adapting to new science and practice with a 20-year review. *Frontiers in Public Health*, *7*, 64.
- 27. Keith, R. E., Crosson, J. C., O'Malley, A. S., Cromp, D., & Taylor, E. F. (2017). Using the Consolidated Framework for Implementation Research (CFIR) to produce actionable findings: A rapid-cycle evaluation approach to improving implementation. *Implementation Science*, *12*, 1-12.
- Waltz, T. J., Powell, B. J., Matthieu, M. M., Damschroder, L. J., Chinman, M. J., Smith, J. L., Proctor, E. K., & Kirchner, J. E. (2015). Use of concept mapping to characterize relationships among implementation strategies and assess their feasibility and importance: Results from the Expert Recommendations for Implementing Change (ERIC) study. *Implementation Science*, *10*, 1-8.
- 29. Chang, H. (2015). Evaluation framework for telemedicine using the logical framework approach and a fishbone diagram. *Healthcare Informatics Research*, *21*(4), 230.